INFORMATION TO USERS

This material was produced from a microfilm copy of the original document. While the most advanced technological means to photograph and reproduce this document have been used, the quality is heavily dependent upon the quality of the original submitted.

The following explanation of techniques is provided to help you understand markings or patterns which may appear on this reproduction.

- 1. The sign or "target" for pages apparently lacking from the document photographed is "Missing Page(s)". If it was possible to obtain the missing page(s) or section, they are spliced into the film along with adjacent pages. This may have necessitated cutting thru an image and duplicating adjacent pages to insure you complete continuity.
- 2. When an image on the film is obliterated with a large round black mark, it is an indication that the photographer suspected that the copy may have moved during exposure and thus cause a blurred image. You will find a good image of the page in the adjacent frame.
- 3. When a map, drawing or chart, etc., was part of the material being photographed the photographer followed a definite method in "sectioning" the material. It is customary to begin photoing at the upper left hand corner of a large sheet and to continue photoing from left to right in equal sections with a small overlap. If necessary, sectioning is continued again beginning below the first row and continuing on until complete.
- 4. The majority of users indicate that the textual content is of greatest value, however, a somewhat higher quality reproduction could be made from "photographs" if essential to the understanding of the dissertation. Silver prints of "photographs" may be ordered at additional charge by writing the Order Department, giving the catalog number, title, author and specific pages you wish reproduced.
- 5. PLEASE NOTE: Some pages may have indistinct print. Filmed as received.

Xerox University Microfilms 300 North Zeeb Road Ann Arbor, Michigan 48106

76-24,643

MAHMOUD, Mohamed Ibrahim, 1937-EFFECT OF TIME, TEMPERATURE, AND LEVEL OF ASCORBIC ACID FORTIFICATION ON THE QUALITY OF CANNED APPLE JUICE.

The Ohio State University, Ph.D., 1976 Food Technology

Xerox University Microfilms, Ann Arbor, Michigan 48106

EFFECT OF TIME, TEMPERATURE, AND LEVEL OF ASCORBIC ACID FORTIFICATION ON THE QUALITY OF CANNED APPLE JUICE

DISSERTATION

Presented in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Doctor of Philosophy in the Graduate School of The Ohio State University

By

Mohamed Ibrahim Mahmoud, B.Sc., M.Sc.

* * * * * *

The Ohio State University

1976

Reading Committee:

Wilbur A. Gould Jean R. Geisman Andrew C. Peng

Approved b

Adviser Department of Horticulture

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

In recognition of their guidance and assistance in the completion of this study, the author wishes to express his sincere gratitude to the following:

Dr. Wilbur A. Gould, under whose supervision this investigation was conducted and who gave invaluable counseling, assistance, and encouragement throughout the author's graduate program.

Dr. Jean R. Geisman, Department of Horticulture, The Ohio State University, for his assistance in the preparation of this dissertation.

Dr. Andrew C. Peng, Department of Horticulture, The Ohio State University, for his assistance in the preparation of this dissertation.

Dr. John Blaisdell, Department of Food Science and Nutrition, The Ohio State University, who gave learned counseling and advice.

Mr. Howard Moore, Mrs. Dorothy Berg, and the staff of The Consumer Analytical Services, Ohio Department of Agriculture, for their assistance and encouragement throughout this study.

ii

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	<u>Page</u>
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	ii
LIST OF TABLES	iv
LIST OF FIGURES	vi
INTRODUCTION	1
REVIEW OF LITERATURE	4
MATERIALS AND METHODS	31
PRESENTATION OF RESULTS	39
DISCUSSION	81
SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS	121
APPENDIX	
Α	125
В	130
	125

LIST OF TABLES

TABLE	1	1	Analysis of variance-concentration of ascorbic acid in apple juice (mg/100 ml)	40
TABLE	2	:	Analysis of variance-percent retention of ascorbic acid in apple juice	41
TABLE	3	1	Significance of the effects of the factors fortification level, time and temperature and their interactions on the variables pH, titratable acidity, soluble solids, ^O Brix:acid ratio and vacuum	42
TABLE	4	:	Effect of fortification level, storage time and temperature on concentration of ascorbic acid in apple juice	45
TABLE	5	1	Effect of fortification level, storage time and temperature on percent retention of ascorbic acid in apple juice	46
TABLE	6	:	Effect of fortification level and storage time on pH of apple juice	78
TABLE	7	:	Effect of fortification level and storage time on titratable acidity in apple juice	78
TABLE	8	:	Effect of fortification level and storage time on percent soluble solids in apple juice	79
TABLE	9	:	Effect of fortification level and storage time on ^o Brix: acid ratio in apple juice	79
TABLE	10):	Effect of storage temperature and time on vacuum of apple juice	80

<u>Page</u>

TABLE 11	Coefficients describing relationship between rate of ascorbic acid loss and temperature of storage in fortified apple juice	88
TABLE 12	The reaction rate constants, k(months ⁻¹), at constant temperature	111
TABLE 13	: Temperature coefficient, Q ₁₀ , of rate of ascorbic acid destruction	111
TABLE 14	The half-life, $t_{\frac{1}{2}}^1$, of ascorbic acid in apple juice at constant temperature	113
TABLE 15	Initial concentration, C _o , required to produce 60 mg. ascorbic acid (100 percent RDA) per 6-fluid ounce serving of apple juice	120

LIST OF FIGURES

FIGURE	1	:	Standard curve of ascorbic acid	38
FIGURE	2	:	Relationship between ascorbic acid concentration in fortified apple juice and storage time at 32°F	49
FIGURE	3	:	Relationship between ascorbic acid concentration in fortified apple juice and storage time at 50°F	50
FIGURE	4	:	Relationship between ascorbic acid concentration in fortified apple juice and storage time at 68°F	51
FIGURE	5	:	Relationship between ascorbic acid concentration in fortified apple juice and storage time at 86 ⁰ F	52
FIGURE	6	:	Relationship between ascorbic acid concentration in fortified apple juice and storage time at 104 ⁰ F	53
FIGURE	7	:	Relationship between concentration of ascorbic acid retained in fortified apple juice after 12 months (after 6 months for 104°F) and storage temperature	55
FIGURE	8	:	Relationship between percent ascorbic acid retained in fortified apple juice after 12 months (after 6 months for 104 ⁰ F) and storage temperature	56
FIGURE	9	:	Relationship between percent retention of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice and storage time at 32°F	60

Page

FIGURE	10:	of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice and storage time at 50°F	61
FIGURE	11:	Relationship between percent retention of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice and storage time at 68°F	62
FIGURE	12:	Relationship between percent retention of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice and storage time at 86 ⁰ F	63
FIGURE	13 :	Relationship between percent retention of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice and storage time at 104 ⁰ F	64
FIGURE	14:	Relationship between pH of apple juice and storage time in each fortification level	66
FIGURE	15:	Relationship between pH of apple juice after 12 months of storage and storage temperature in each fortification level	67
FIGURE	16:	Relationship between percent malic acid of apple juice and initial ascorbic acid concentration at 0, 6 and 12 months of storage	69
FIGURE	17:	Relationship between percent malic acid of apple juice and storage time after 0, 6 and 12 months in each fortification level	70
FIGURE	18:	Relationship between percent soluble solids of apple juice and storage time in each fortification level	73
FIGURE	19:	Relationship between ^O Brix: acid ratio of apple juice and storage time at 0, 6 and 12 months in each fortification level	75

<u>Page</u>

FIGURE 20:	Relationship between rate of ascorbic acid loss (mg/100 ml/month) in fortified apple juice and storage temperature	90
FIGURE 21:	Relationship between rate of ascorbic acid loss (mg/100 ml/month) in fortified apple juice and initial ascorbic acid concentration	91
FIGURE 22:	Regression plot of percent malic acid increase in apple juice due to fortification with ascorbic acid	96
FIGURE 23:	Regression lines of log ascorbic acid concentration in fortified apple juice vs. storage time at 32°F	105
FIGURE 24:	Regression lines of log ascorbic acid concentration in fortified apple juice vs. storage time at 50 ⁰ F	106
FIGURE 25:	Regression lines of log ascorbic acid concentration in fortified apple juice vs. storage time at 68°F	107
FIGURE 26:	Regression lines of log ascorbic acid concentration in fortified apple juice vs. storage time at 86 ⁰ F	108
FIGURE 27:	Regression lines of log ascorbic acid concentration in fortified apple juice vs. storage time at 104°F	109
FIGURE 28:	Arrhenius plot. Effect of storage temperature on rate of ascorbic acid destruction in fortified apple juice	115

INTRODUCTION

The fortification of apple juice with ascorbic acid is of considerable interest to both the manufacturer and consumer. This is especially of interest to the consumer because apple juice is naturally low in this vitamin and it is used interchangeably with juices high in ascorbic acid in the diet. It is the contention of some groups that it would be desirable to fortify juices low in ascorbic acid to make them more comparable with those rich in this vitamin to benefit the consumer by providing a significant vitamin C intake regardless of the choice of single fruit juice.

In recent years, new information and new trends in food product development and consumer eating habits have been causing a marked increase in consumer interest in nutrition. This consumer interest has already resulted in an increased demand for control of nutrient levels in the food manufacturing and marketing chain and culminated in the publishing of nutritional labeling law.

Nutritional labeling is continuing to gain momentum; and it is mandatory when a nutrient, such as ascorbic acid, is added to the food. If a processor is to make a claim for

the nutrient content of his product, he should know the rates of loss of, for example, a particular vitamin during processing and storage.

The loss of nutritional value during storage, however, has received very little study from a kinetic standpoint. Numerous papers reported losses of vitamins during storage, nevertheless, the most common method of reporting the effect of storage on vitamins has been simply to express the nutrient content as a percentage of the initial amount present. These data do not allow the determination of kinetic parameters necessary to describe the time-temperature effects on the nutrients.

Today, however, a knowledge of the reaction rate and kinetics of storage induced losses are needed desparately in order to predict the extent of deterioration of important nutritive factors during storage. A very recent survey of research and development needs in food processing revealed that the need for kinetics of nutrient degradation in the thermal processing and storage of foods ranked the 27th among 81 needs (71).

It was the purpose of this study to investigate the effect of addition of ascorbic acid on the retention of this vitamin in apple juice after specified storage conditions and duration and to extend the findings to the prediction of ascorbic acid retention in the fortified juice. Few studies

(19, 38, 62, 80, 106) have determined the retention of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice mostly after storage at room temperature and employing only one fortification level. No conclusive studies, however, have been done to adequately predict the retention of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice from a kinetic standpoint.

The objectives of this study were to determine:

- -the effect of the factors time, temperature and fortification level on the retention of ascorbic acid in apple juice,
- 2. the interaction of these factors during storage of the juice,
- 3. the effect of fortification on pH, titratable acidity, soluble solids, ^OBrix: acid ratio and vacuum during storage; and
- 4. kinetics degradation of ascorbic acid in apple juice in order to predict the retention of the vitamin in the fortified juice.

REVIEW OF LITERATURE

Since early colonial days in North America, large but unknown quantities of barreled apple juice have been made by small farms. It was about 1939 when commercial packs of canned and bottled apple juice were produced in the United States and Canada. Since that time apple juice has gradually increased in importance until it now constitutes a substantial portion of the fruit juice pack (101).

Product Description:

The definition of canned apple juice was promulgated on June 26, 1950 by U.S. Department of Agriculture in the U.S. Standards for Grades of canned apple juice, paragraph 52.301 as follows:

Canned apple juice is the unfermented liquid prepared from the first pressing juice of properly sound, fresh apples, excluding the liquid obtained from any additional residual apple material. Such apple juice is prepared without any concentration, without dilution, or without the addition of sweetening ingredients; may be processed with or without the addition of antioxidant; and is sufficiently processed by heat to assure preservation of the product in hermetically sealed containers.

Packs produced under this description in 1973 totaled 15,623,000 cases of different container sizes (7) or enough

juice to provide 816,519,000 eight-ounce servings.

The natural ascorbic acid content of canned apple juice ranges from 0.2 to 3.6 mg. per 100 ml. of the juice (14, 15, 21, 52, 62, 106). Since fruit juices are the primary source of ascorbic acid in the diet, the enrichment of processed fruit juices naturally low in ascorbic acid has a sound nutritional basis and therefore has become accepted as common practice.

Apple juice as a medium for ascorbic acid enrichment:

Apple juice is an excellent choice as a carrier of ascorbic acid into the diet. Ascorbic acid is completely soluble in the juice and is more stable in an acid medium (14). Bauernfeind (14), Bunnel (21) and Siemers (103) recommended the standarization of fruit juices naturally low in ascorbic acid to provide an adequate intake of ascorbic acid regardless of consumer preference since these fruit juices are used interchangeably with those of high ascorbic acid content. The Canadian government specifications for vitamin C-enriched apple juice require a level of 35 mg. of ascorbic acid per 100 ml. of the juice (2, 6, 62).

Several investigators (2, 3, 4, 6, 19, 38, 56, 62, 80, 106) have proposed the fortification of apple juice with ascorbic acid. Andreae (6) indicated that ascorbic acid decomposition is not extensive in apple juice canning as

neither extreme heat is applied nor is the juice exposed to strong light. He also pointed out that apples do not contain ascorbic acid oxidase, which is specific for ascorbic acid oxidation; but, an enzyme system of similar nature and this system is partially inactivated by pasteurization and, fortunately, it is bound to the suspended tissue particles of the juice.

-In addition to its nutritional value, ascorbic acid has been demonstrated to be effective in protecting apple juice from oxidative changes during the milling and pressing operations. Holgate et al. (56) reported that the addition of ascorbic acid during or immediately after crushing of the apples but before pressing retarded darkening and cloudiness of the juice. Similarly, Atkinson and Strachan (64) observed increased lightening of apple juice when apples were milled with ascorbic acid. In addition, Esselen et al. (38) indicated that the addition of ascorbic acid to bottled apple juice had a marked effect in lightening the color of the juice and retarding darkening during storage, thus, improving its appearance. Marshall (82) has also observed some protective action of ascorbic acid in apple juice; and Lee et al. (80) reported that ascorbic acid added to apple juice retarded development of brown color and slightly improved the flavor. Similarly, the addition of ascorbic acid to conventional unpasteurized apple juice to be frozen

prevented the development of a musty odor and helped to retain more of the original flavor (79).

Ascorbic acid, an essential nutrient:

Ascorbic acid is essential to man and other species including the guinea pig, who are unable to synthesize or store any significant quantity within the body, and when deprived of a dietary source for a sufficient length of time, develop scurvy (5, 14, 49, 68).

The therapeutic properties of ascorbic acid had been recognized since 1545. In 1753 Captain James Lind, physician to the British Fleet, published his paper on the successful treatment of scurvy by supplementation of the diet with oranges and lemon (49). This led ultimately to the issue of lime juice to men of the British navy.

At present, well-defined scurvy is uncommon in the United States (5, 68), and most of the population maintains a satisfactory tissue saturation (68), however, occasional cases of scurvy occur among infants fed exclusively on cow's milk (5), and small children and elderly people as a result of consuming severely restricted diets (68).

Since ascorbic acid is not stored in the body, it is necessary that the diet contains a regular, adequate supply of this vitamin. A daily intake of 10 mg. ascorbic acid is sufficient to alleviate and cure clinical signs of scurvy

in humans (54). This level, however, is not satisfactory for the preservation of health over long periods (5, 68). Actual utilization in the average adult human male shows that an intake of 30 mg. per day is more than sufficient to replenish the quantity of ascorbic acid metabolized daily (11, 12), and 40 mg. per day would satisfy the requirements of the largest healthy man (12).

Most studies suggest that 60 to 100 mg. ascorbic acid per day are needed in normal persons to maintain tissue saturation (99) or to provide a tissue concentration characteristic of good diets (68). The current recommended allowance for adult men is 60 mg. per day and 55 mg. per day for adult women. The RDA for children is 40 mg. per day and for infants under one year is 35 mg. per day; about the same amount supplied daily from 850 ml. of mother's milk in the United States (100), however, under certain conditions of continued stress and drug therapy there may be an increased need for ascorbic acid (11). Large amounts of ascorbic acid (0.5 to 1.5 mg. daily) have also been associated with undesirable side effects in certain situations (77, 91).

In addition to its antiscorbutic properties, ascorbic acid is necessary for wound healing (99), and neuromuscular regeneration (53). Ascorbic acid is also a known cofactor in hydroxylation of proline (112) and lysine (94), in collagen synthesis, hydroxylation of tryptophan to 5-hydroxytryptophan,

conversion of 3,4-dihydroxyphenylethylamine to norepinephrine, hydroxylation of p-hydroxyphenyl pyruvate to homogenistic acid in the metabolic pathway of tyrosine, hydroxylation of certain steroids synthesized in the adrenal gland (11), and stimulation of cholesterol oxidation (47). Recent studies have also indicated that ascorbic acid has an effect, although minor, on the duration and severity of the common cold_{23, 35, 65}.

In relation to other nutrients, ascorbic acid has been demonstrated to assist in the utilization of iron (37, 48, 96) and to afford a significant sparing or protective effect on several vitamins in the B-complex, and on vitamins A and E (68).

Although the need for ascorbic acid is well known, deficiencies among adults and children are reported in relatively large numbers. In 1971, the U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare reported a major deficiency of ascorbic acid among poor Whites and Negroes in Kentucky, West Verginia, Texas, and Louisiana (114). Among all individuals living below poverty levels who were included in the study, 7.2 percent were listed as deficient or low. In the above poverty group, 4.3 percent were deficient or low.

Physical and chemical properties of ascorbic acid:

L-ascorbic acid, a 6-carbon compound, is an optically active crystalline solid melting at 192°C. It is freely soluble in water, but it is almost insoluble in oil (14). L-ascorbic acid is the generic name for L-threo-2,3,4,5,6penta-hydroxy-2-hexenoic acid-4-lactone, also known as vitamin C, cevitamic acid and hexuronic acid (51). In structure it strongly resembles a simple sugar but is modified to contain an enediol and acid lactose group (14).

The unusual properties of the molecule are due to the enediol grouping (15). Normally it reacts as a monobasic acid with pK_a 4.25 in water (51). It is moderately strong reducing compound, is acidic in nature, and forms neutral salts with bases (15).

Ascorbic acid is reversibly oxidized to dehydroascorbic acid in the presence of oxygen by both enzymic and non-enzymic catalysts.



(reduced form) ascorbic acid (oxidized form) dehydroascorbic acid Dehydroascorbic acid has full vitamin C activity, but is more thermo-labile than ascorbic acid (52). It is further broken down irreversibly to 2,3 diketogulonic acid which has no biological activity (18, 51, 52, 81).

Aerobic oxidation of ascorbic acid is the catalytic effect of copper which is enhanced by iron (109, 110), resulting in the formation of dehydroascorbic acid and hydrogen peroxide (51, 52). The hydrogen peroxide produced in this reaction further reacts with ascorbic acid and the copper catalyst to give directly or indirectly oxygen and water (18, 52). Ferrous and ferric ions are less effective catalysts than cupric ion in aqueous solution (51), however, ferrous ions play an important role in the oxidation of ascorbic acid by hydrogen peroxide (25, 93).

The oxidation is inhibited by chelating or complex compounds such as EDTA, flavonoids, polybasic and polyhydroxy acids by virtue of their ability to complex with metal ions (18, 51). The rate of aerobic oxidation is pH dependent exhibiting maxima at pH 5.0 and pH 11.5 (51).

Anaerobic destruction of ascorbic acid follows a period of relatively rapid oxidative degradation (15, 52). The rate of this reaction, in contrast to the aerobic degradation, hardly varies from pH 1-11 (42). However, a slight but definite maximum occurs at the pH range 3-4 (57), coincident with the pK_a value, and suggests the existence of a complex

between ascorbic acid and its monohydrogen anion (42). The reaction is accelerated by fructose, fructose-6-phosphate and fructose-1,6-diphosphate. Sucrose also increases the rate of the reaction, probably following its hydrolysis to fructose (57).

During high acidic anaerobic degradation, ascorbic acid yields approximately equimolar amounts of carbon dioxide and <u>fur</u>fural (44, 45). The carbon dioxide evolved originates mainly from the lactonized carboxyl group of the ascorbic acid molecule (24, 43). The reactions occurring in the pH range of foods, with an optimum pH near the pK_a of ascorbic acid and the fructose-promoted reaction, may give 2,5-dihydro-2 furoic acid as the major product (29, 58), in addition to carbon dioxide.

Although copper does not appear to catalyze the anaerobic degradation of ascorbic acid (1), lead and aluminum are the most powerful inorganic catalysts of anaerobic degradation (45), but were effective only at concentrations far in excess of these likely to be found in fruit juices.

Aerobic and anaerobic degradation of ascorbic acid have also been shown to produce brown pigments. In the presence of sugars (31), amino acids (63, 116), and organic acids (27, 78) complex oxidation and decarboxylation of ascorbic acid may occur with subsequent polymerization and formation of colored compounds. The rate of the browning is increased

when available ascorbic acid is converted to dehydroascorbic acid (61).

Loss of ascorbic acid from canned foods:

Losses of ascorbic acid commence as soon as the fruit is harvested (52). These losses are mainly due to enzymatic reactions of which ascorbic acid oxidase, peroxidase, cytochrome oxidase and phenolase are the most significant (18, 81). In the tree-borne fruit, these enzymes are balanced by reductase systems. However, when this enzyme balance is disturbed by cellular disruption, as occurs during the extraction of fruit juices, the oxidases become free to react with ascorbic acid (18, 52, 81).

In the early stages of storage of canned foods, the degree of ascorbic acid destruction appears to be associated with aerobic oxidation (39, 40), the extent of which is largely determined by the amount of oxygen present in the food and in the headspace of the can (17, 18, 66). Bender (17) indicated that one ml. of oxygen in the headspace or included in solution destroys 15.7 mg. of ascorbic acid.

It is believed that free oxygen combines with the components of the product, including ascorbic acid, or the tin and steel of the container and the free oxygen is used up producing a highly reduced system within a few days after packing in plain tin cans (39, 40). In the case of

non-metallic containers the product combines with the oxygen (39, 40). Consumption of free oxygen by tin of the plain tin can is favorable to ascorbic acid retention (85).

After the disappearance of free oxygen from the stored canned foods, usually within a month of sealing, subsequent loss of ascorbic acid is due to anaerobic decomposition (57, 58).

Several workers (16, 17, 20, 42, 43, 44, 57, 58, 64, 66) have investigated the rate of aerobic and anaerobic destruction of ascorbic acid in model systems and in natural food products. All have indicated that ascorbic acid degradation follows a first-order reaction with respect to ascorbic acid concentration. While Huelin (57) indicated that the velocity constant of the anaerobic decomposition of ascorbic acid is not more than one thousandth that of the oxidation under optimum conditions, Kefford et al. (66) pointed out that a period of rapid aerobic loss of ascorbic acid in pasteurized orange juice is followed by a period of slow anaerobic loss at a rate of about one tenth of that in the first period, however, the total loss of ascorbic acid in anaerobic reactions soon exceeds the total loss from oxidative reactions.

The rate of aerobic and anaerobic destruction of ascorbic acid is influenced by time and temperature of storage and by the nature of the product (18, 19, 28, 40, 52). Data obtained

by several investigators indicate that for optimum ascorbic acid retention, storage at $10^{\circ}C$ (50°F) or below is preferred.

Effect of refrigerated temperatures:

Ross (92) observed excellent retention of ascorbic acid in canned orange juice kept under refrigeration (44.6 to 51.8°F). At this temperature, he found 98 percent retained after-3 months, 95 percent after 6 months and 94 percent after 12 months. Guerrant et al. (50) held tomato juice at 30° and 42°F and reported 92 percent retention of ascorbic acid after one year of storage at both temperatures. When Moschette et al. (86) stored orange juice at 50°F, they observed 97 percent retention of ascorbic acid after one year of storage while pineapple juice retained essentially all the ascorbic acid content. Similarly. Sheft et al. (102) held citrus juices at 50°F for 18 and 24 months. They found that orange juice retained 96 percent and 95 percent of its ascorbic acid content after 18 and 24 months respectively, while pineapple juice retained 108 percent of ascorbic acid after 18 and 24 months and grapefruit juice retained 93 percent and 94 percent respectively, however, grapefruit juice stored for 2 years was unpalatable. Feaster et al. (41) also reported that canned orange juice stored for one year at 30°, 40° and 50°F retained 100 percent. 99 percent and 96 percent respectively of its ascorbic acid

content. He further indicated that storage of the juice at temperatures lower than 50° F would not improve the ascorbic acid retention to an extent greater enough to warrant the additional cost involved.

Recently, Pope (90) held unfortified and fortified tomato juice with different levels of ascrobic acid concentrations for 9 months. He observed that retention of ascorpic acid was from 86 percent to 98 percent at 35°F and from 85 percent to 95 percent at 50°F depending on the initial levels of ascorbic acid concentration.

Several workers have well established that small sacrifices of ascorbic acid may accompany $70^{\circ}F$ or room temperature storage of canned fruit and vegetable juices (16, 20, 22, 28, 30, 40, 41, 50, 60, 74, 76, 83, 86, 90, 92, 102). Although actual losses of ascorbic acid varied from 10 to 20 percent upon one year's storage at 70° or at room temperature, the product was still considered to be an excellent source of ascorbic acid. Lamb (74) indicated that the average rate of ascorbic acid loss at $70^{\circ}F$ was approximately one percent a month. Ross (92) pointed out that between 10° and $27^{\circ}C$ (50° and $80.6^{\circ}F$) storage temperature the rate of ascorbic acid loss in orange juice doubled for each 10-degree rise in temperature.

Effect of elevated temperatures:

As the temperature of storage was increased above 70° F, retention of ascorbic acid decreased very rapidly, the rate of decrease being influenced by the product. Ross (92) stored canned orange juice up to 12 months at 99° F. At the end of 6 months, the juice retained only 31 percent of the initial ascorbic acid content, whereas the retention of ascorpic acid decreased to 16 percent after one year of storage. He further indicated that increasing the temperature from 27° to 37° C (80° to 99° F) nearly quadrupled the rate of ascorbic acid loss. Similarly, Bender (17) concluded that the rate of ascorbic acid loss in fruit squash was three times as rapid at 37° C as at room temperature.

Guerrant et al. (50) held tomato juice at 85° and 110°F for one year and reported that only 20 percent of ascorbic acid was present in juices stored at 110°F for one year. He further observed that, at 85°F the loss of ascorbic acid was about half of that occurring while the product was maintained at 110°F for the same length of time. Similarly, Moschette et al. (86) pointed out that grapefruit juice kept at 98°F for one year retained only 31 percent of its ascorbic acid content whereas those juices stored at 80°F for the same period of time retained 75 percent of ascorbic acid.

The effect of time on ascorbic acid retention at elevated temperatures can be readily seen from the data obtained by

Brenner at al. (20). They reported that the retention of ascorbic acid in orange juice stored at 90° and 100° F after 12 months was 54 and 26 percent respectively, and at the end of 18 months, it was 38 and 11 percent respectively. When Sheft et al. (102) held citrus juices at 80° F, they found that orange and grapefruit juices each retained 62 percent of ascorbic acid after 18 months of storage while orange juice retained 50 percent and grapefruit juice retained 57 percent after 24 months. Pineapple juice, however, showed better retention at this temperature, with 90 and 79 percent retention after 18 and 24 months respectively.

Pope (90) reviewed the literature concerning retention of ascorbic acid in canned tomato juice and indicated that storage at elevated temperatures resulted in lower stability of ascorbic acid. In addition, Pope (90) also held tomato juice, unfortified and fortified with varying concentrations of ascorbic acid, at 88° and 108°F. Depending on the initial levels of ascorbic acid concentration, he reported that ascorbic acid retention was from 56 to 77 percent after 9 months of storage at 88°F while the product retained from 17 to 35 percent of ascorbic acid when maintained at 108°F for 6 months.

It has been noted that an average storage temperature of $99^{\circ}F$ is an abnormal average temperature so far as the

commercial warehousing of canned foods is concerned (28, 40, 84), except for some tropical regions and central continental areas during the summer months (70, 84). Monroe et al. (84) made a comprehensive temperature study for commercial warehouses at which detailed temperature observations, maximum and minimum temperatures were recorded. They indicated that the yearly average temperatures of cans in storage, even in areas, of high prevailing temperatures, did not reach 80°F. However, in a survey of New Jersey food processors (95), it has been found that processors used the following procedure to determine shelf life: twelve weeks at 120°F provides acceleration 10:1 over 70°F storage and eighteen months at 100°F provides acceleration of 2 to 3:1 over 70°F storage. For adequate determination of shelf life, it has been suggested that 150-200 cans from each sample lot be stored at temperatures ranging from 80° to 120°F.

Fluctuating temperatures have been evaluated by Monroe et al. (84). They pointed out that retention of vitamins at the fluctuating temperatures encountered in commercial warehouses were of the same order as the samples stored at constant temperatures when the yearly average temperatures of the warehouses were comparable with the constant temperatures.

Factors affecting ascorbic acid content of apple juice:

The ascorbic acid content of apple juice is expected to be affected by the concentration of ascorbic acid in the fresh fruit and losses due to processing and storage.

The natural ascorbic acid content of apples depends on cultivar, stage of ripeness, growing environment, season and storage conditions.

A very marked variation in the ascorbic acid content of apples, not only between cultivars but also within the cultivar, has been reported by many investigators. Hulme (59) tabulated values of a trace to 34 mg. ascorbic acid per 100 grams of the fresh fruit of various cultivars taken from various sources. Smock and Neubert (104) reported 10 to 15 mg. ascorbic acid per 100 grams of the fresh fruit of Grimes Golden and Jonathan apples (both cultivars being used in this study) grown in West Virginia; while Jonathan apples grown in New York contained 11 to 17 mg. ascorbic acid per 100 grams of the fruit. Murneek et al. (88) observed 7.0 to 8.2 mg. ascorbic acid per 100 grams of Jonathan apples grown in Missouri.

Light intensity has been reported by several authors to greatly influence the ascorbic acid content of the fresh fruit. Highly colored fruit and fruit exposed to greater light intensity possessed higher values of ascorbic acid as compared with less colored fruit or fruit grown in the shade

(36, 88, 89, 111). Murneek et al. (87) and Murphy (89) also found considerable difference in ascorbic acid content between the shaded and exposed (to direct light) halves of the apple. The distribution of ascorbic acid varies markedly in different portions of the apple. Kidd and West (67) showed that the peel contains three to five times as much ascorbic acid as the pulp. Eheart (36) and Murneek et al. (87) found that smaller apples are higher in ascorbic acid than larger ones of the same cultivar.

As the apples mature and then ripen on the tree, the ascorbic acid content increases and reaches a maximum at physiological maturity then diminishes in the overripe fruit (59, 87, 88). Seasonal differences are also considerable. In general, summer cultivars have a higher ascorbic acid content than fall and winter cultivars (87, 88, 111).

Plant nutrition has also been associated with observed differences. It has been noted that high soil nitrogen supply resulted in a decrease in ascorbic acid content of the fruit (87, 88, 104), whereas spraying or brushing the fruit while still on the tree with calcium chloride solution resulted in a significant increase in ascorbic acid (13).

Length of storage and temperature employed also markedly affect ascorbic acid content of the fruit (59, 87, 88, 104). Smock and Neubert (104) found that apples stored at $32^{\circ}F$ showed little or no loss of ascorbic acid during a six months'

period but those stored at 45°F lost one fourth of their original amount. Hulme (59) indicated that loss of ascorbic acid was somewhat higher in the gas-stored than in the ordinary cold-stored fruits. Thus, fresh apples can be expected to vary in ascorbic acid content depending on cultivar, maturity, season, growing environment and storage conditions.

-Processing effects on ascorbic acid content of apple juice have been extensively studied by Strachan (106). During the manufacture of apple juice ascorbic acid may be oxidized to dehydroascorbic acid which is further broken down to degradation products with no vitamin C activity. The oxidation is enzymatic and non-enzymatic and is catalyzed by copper ions. The rate of oxidation is a function of dissolved oxygen, enzyme content, dissolved copper and temperature of the juice. Andreae (6) and Strachan (106) indicated that there is sufficient oxygen in apple tissue to completely oxidize all the ascorbic acid normally present in the fruit upon crushing of the cellular tissue.

Extraction of the juice involves both grinding of the apples and pressing the pulp (4). Both operations incorporate air in the juice. The destruction of ascorbic acid in apple juice seems to be due to the presence of peroxides which are formed very rapidly after the pulp is exposed to the atmosphere (4). Polarographic analysis showed that there was

practically no oxygen in apple juice shortly after pressing but there was a definite quantity of peroxides which were a definite factor in the destruction of ascorbic acid in apple juice (4). These peroxides are the product of enzyme action.

Strachan (106) determined the effect of the different unit operations employed in the manufacture of apple juice on the natural ascorbic acid content of the juice. The freshly expressed juice contained 7.6 mg. ascorbic acid per 100 ml. He indicated that deaeration had little effect on the ascorbic acid content. Both deaerated and non-deaerated juices lost 10 percent of ascorbic acid after 3 hours of juice extraction. Filtering with a commercial filter aid caused a slightly greater loss. Clarification of the juice with enzyme (pectinol) and filtering with filter aid caused 32 percent loss of ascorbic acid, while clarification with tannin-gelatin and filtering with filter aid resulted in 19 percent loss of ascorbic acid. Flash pasteurization at 85°C produced about 10 percent loss, whereas double pasteurization at $87^{\circ}C$ (188.6°F) and $85^{\circ}C$ (185.0°F) resulted in 24 percent loss of ascorbic acid. He further indicated that regardless of the deaeration, clarification, filtration and pasteurization processes employed, the ascorbic acid content of the juice diminished rapidly after canning and in every instance the ascorbic acid value was reduced to a fairly constant level of 0.2 mg. per 100 ml. in two weeks

or less. Strachan (106) concluded that the loss of ascorbic acid in canned apple juice was due to factors present in the juice itself other than oxygen or enzyme since the ascorbic acid oxidizing enzyme was inactivated at a temperature of $76.7^{\circ}C$ (170°F) during pasteurization.

Johnston (62) observed similar results with unfortified apple juice. The ascorbic acid content of the juice was 0.8 mg. per 100 ml. of the juice after 3 hours of processing and it was reduced to 0.3 mg. per 100 ml. after 2 weeks of storage at room temperature. Esselen et al. (38) also reported 0.88 mg. ascorbic acid per 100 ml. of unfortified apple juice before processing. When the processed juice was stored at room temperature ($70-80^{\circ}F$) the ascorbic acid content was 0.95 and 0.10 mg. per 100 ml. after 6 and 12 months of storage respectively. It must be remembered that in estimating such minute amounts of ascorbic acid the accuracy of the determination is reduced.

Retention of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice:

Since canned apple juice is low in ascorbic acid, the fortification of apple juice with ascorbic acid has been the subject of considerable interest.

Several methods have been suggested for fortifying apple juice (4): 1) adding crystalline ascorbic acid to the juice before pasteurizing, 2) adding tablets of ascorbic acid to

the containers previous to filling, 3) injecting measured quantities of ascorbic acid solution into the containers previous to filling, 4) injecting measured quantities of ascorbic acid solution into the juice just before pasteurizing and 5) adding ascorbic acid to apples at the grinder.

Strachan (106) was first to report on the feasibility of fortification of processed apple juice with ascorbic acid. He observed no difference in ascorbic acid retention when crystalline ascorbic acid was added to the juice before pasteurization or when it was placed in the container prior to filling with the hot pasteurized juice. Both treatments resulted in about 30 percent loss of ascorbic acid after one day as well as after 4 weeks of canning. However, Johnston (62) presented data indicating that the addition of ascorbic acid to apple juice after pasteurization, which inactivates ascorbic acid oxidizing enzymes, resulted in better retention after 3 months of storage at room temperature. This treatment resulted in 83 percent retention of ascorbic acid compared to 73 percent when crystalline ascorbic acid was added before pasteurization. Nevertheless, both treatments produced the same retention of ascorbic acid (90 percent) after 3 hours of canning. Similarly, Esselen et al. (38) fortified apple juice by placing special ascorbic acid tablets in the cans previous to filling and reported 90 percent retention after canning.

Oxygen has been found to be the most important factor that brings about the destruction of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice. Attempts were made to lessen or eliminate its effect by deaeration of the juice or filling the headspace of the containers with an inert gas such as nitrogen or purified steam. Strachan (106) indicated that deaeration of the fortified apple juice tended to slightly increase the retention of ascorbic acid. He reported that the retention of ascorbic acid in non-deaerated juice with same headspace was about 50 percent after 2 months of storage at 68°F while it was from 92 to 96 percent in the deaerated, nitrogen-filled headspace product after 3 months of storage at the same temperature. Aitken (2) also used nitrogen gas for mixing a concentrated solution of ascorbic acid in apple juice. He pointed out that bubbling nitrogen gas into the juice tank during addition of ascorbic acid tended to remove the dissolved oxygen and prevented further incorporation of air. However, this treatment resulted in about 10 percent loss of ascorbic acid at the end of the run six hours later. Similarly, Johnston (62) presented data indicating that even vacuumization of apple juice, either before or after addition of ascorbic acid, resulted in about 10 percent loss of ascorbic acid after 3 hours of canning. He concluded that slack-filling with one-quarter of an inch before sealing markedly reduced the retention of ascorbic acid.
Effect of time and temperature of storage:

Few studies have been conducted to evaluate the effects of time and temperature of storage on the retention of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice. Most studies reported the effect of room temperature storage.

Strachan (106) stored fortified apple juice containing 20 mg. ascorbic acid per 100 ml. of the juice and reported 55-70 percent of ascorbic acid can be retained under ordinary conditions of manufacturing after 3 months of storage at 68°F. Johnston (62) also held apple juice fortified with ascorbic acid at the rate of 35 mg. per 100 ml. of the juice and observed 77-82 percent retention of ascorbic acid after 4 months and 58-64 percent retention after 10 months of storage at room temperature. Similarly, Andreae (6) reported 75-80 percent retention of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice after 4 months of storage without specifying storage temperature. In addition, Esselen et al. (38) obtained similar results with apple juice fortified with 50 mg. ascorbic acid per 100 ml. of the juice. They reported 73, 65 and 67 percent retention of ascorbic acid after 6, 9, and 12 months of storage respectively, at room temperature (70-80⁰F). When Lee et al. (80) held fortified apple juice containing 40 mg. ascorbic acid per 100 ml. of the juice at 18°, 34°, and 70°F, they observed 85, 80, and 75 percent retention respectively after 11 months of storage.

Bauernfeind and Pinkert (15) reviewed trials of apple juice fortification and reported 76-81 percent retention after 6 months of storage at 70-75°F. Higher results were observed by Brenner et al. (19) who reported 95 percent retention after both 3 and 6 months storage at room temperature. They also held fortified apple juice at 100°F and reported 75 and 50 percent retention after 3 and 6 months storage respectively.

Prediction of ascorbic acid stability:

Few studies (6, 62, 106) have been conducted, by Canadian investigators, for the purpose of predicting the retention of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice. Strachan (106) indicated that a loss of at least 8 to 10 mg. of added ascorbic acid is expected per 100 ml. of the juice processed under commercial methods and this loss occurs irrespective of the quantity of ascorbic acid added; without presenting actual trials. Andreae (6) pointed out that 20-25 percent loss of added ascorbic acid in apple juice is expected after 4 months of storage and predicted no further loss will take place during further storage. Johnston (62) also predicted a loss of 15 mg. of ascorbic acid added per 100 ml. of the juice in processing and storage at room temperature during one year of storage. On the basis of the data obtained by these investigators, Andreae (6) and Johnston (58)

recommended that ascorbic acid be added to apple juice at the rate of 50 mg. per 100 ml. of the juice to meet the Canadian Government standards of 35 mg. per 100 ml. of the juice at any time during one year storage.

Other workers have developed models for the prediction of ascorbic acid stability during storage from timetemperature data. Freed et al. (46) prepared nomographs for estimating ascorbic acid retention in canned vegetables, fruits and fruit juices. However, they indicated that these nomographs cannot be expected to give fully accurate results in the extremities of the temperature range as browning increases rapidly at the higher temperatures.

Kwolek and Bookwalter (72) developed plots showing contours of equal product quality as related to temperature and storage time. They showed that product quality at any time in storage could be given by:

 $Y = a + b_i t + u$

where Y equals a measure of product quality (ascorbic acid concentration), a is the response at zero time, t is the time of storage, b_i is the slope or rate of change in Y per unit change in t associated with the i temperature level and u is a random error associated with the deviation of observed Y from the model. However, they suggested that maximum temperatures could cause deviation from the

prediction equation.

Wanninger (115) presented a mathematical model postulated for rate of degradation of ascorbic acid in food products. He stated that the Arrhenius equation is the most acceptable expression of the degradation of ascorbic acid.

Pope (90) derived a prediction formula for estimating ascorbic acid retention in fortified tomato juice based on the equation of first-order reaction. However, he stated that his data did not satisfactorily fit the Arrhenius expression for ascorbic acid degradation.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Two cultivars of apples, Grimes Golden and Jonathan, were grown and harvested at the Horticulture Farm of the Ohio State University and transported to the Food Processing Pilot Plant of the Department of Horticulture.

Processing and Ascorbic Acid Fortification

The two apple cultivars were blended at the ratio of 1:1 by weight. The apples were sorted, washed and ground to a pulp suitable for juice extraction. The juice was then extracted in a hydraulic press by the rack-and-cloth procedure. It was immediately flash pasteurized at 205°F for 30 seconds and filled hot from an eight-gallon filler bowl. To each eight gallons of the juice was added 0, 50, 75, 100, or 150 ml. of a solution of 90 grams ascorbic acid (Merck U.S.P. ascorbic acid) in 500 ml. of the previously pasteurized and cooled apple juice drawn from the filler The added solution was calculated to increase the bowl. ascorbic acid concentration by 0, 30, 45, 60, or 90 mg. per 100 ml. of the juice. The juice was then mixed and filled in No. 303 fruit enamel cans. The cans were sealed and

coded so as to identify the fortification level referred to hereafter as level 0, 30, 45, 60, or 90. The cans were inverted and then held for 3 minutes prior to spin cooling in water to 100° F. The cans within each fortification level were then divided into five groups and stored at 32, 50, 68, 86, and 104° F.

Sampling and Measurements

Two random samples from each fortification level were taken after cooling prior to storage. In addition, two other random samples from each fortification level were drawn at 3, 6, 9, and 12 months storage at each storage temperature.

The following measurements were made on each sample: vacuum, pH, titratable acidity, soluble solids, and ascorbic acid. All measurements were made at room temperature after the juice was removed from storage and allowed to equilibrate with room temperature.

Vacuum was measured with a vacuum gauge and recorded to the nearest half inch of mercury.

The pH was measured with a glass electrode Beckman pH meter using 10 ml. of the juice diluted to 100 ml. with distilled water. The pH was recorded to the nearest hundredth.

Titratable acidity was determined by titrating 10 ml. of the juice diluted to 100 ml. with distilled water with a one-tenth normal solution of sodium hydroxide to a pH of 8.2 according to the official method of analysis of AOAC (8) and calculated as malic acid according to the formula: Percent malic acid =

(No. ml. of NaOH) (normality of NaOH) (0.067) x 100 10 ml. sample

Percent soluble solids was determined by Abbé Refractometer which can be used to measure either refractive index or percent soluble solids of the sample. The refractive index of the sample was recorded and converted to percent soluble solids from an appropriate table after making corrections for the temperature. In addition, the ^OBrix:acid ratio was calculated by dividing the percent soluble solids by percent malic acid.

Ascorbic acid concentration was determined colorimetrically according to the method of Strohecker and Henning (107). The method was shown by Schmall et al. (97) to possess a high degree of specificity, rapid, simple and suitable for the assay of ascorbic acid in fruit juices fortified with ascorbic acid. The assay method involves the reaction of diazotized 4-methoxy-2-nitroaniline with ascorbic acid in acid medium (oxalic acid) followed by the addition of sodium hydroxide to yield an intensely blue color. In this reaction (98), ascorbic acid (I) and 4-methoxy-2-nitroaniline (II) undergo an oxidation-reduction reaction while the substituted benzene diazonium moiety forms a hydrazide. The ascorbic acid part suffers, in addition to oxidation, an opening of the furan ring. The resultant product is the 4-methoxy-2nitrophenylhydrazide of the α -oxalate of D-threonic acid lactone (III). Further action of alkali on (III) yields finally the blue disodium oxalate derivative (IV).





(IV)

This blue color, with a maximum absorbance at 570 nm, is compared with standards in a suitable colorimeter.

The 4-methoxy-2-nitroaniline reagent, referred to hereafter as amino reagent, was prepared by dissolving 500 mg. of the reagent in 125 ml. of glacial acetic acid and diluted to 250 ml. with sulfuric acid 10 percent W/V. This reagent is stable at room temperature for at least 2 months.

_For the determination of ascorbic acid in the sample, 2 ml. of amino reagent were pipetted into 200 ml. volumetric flask, followed by 2 ml. of 0.2 percent sodium nitrite reagent. The solution was swirled to the disappearance of the orange color of the amino reagent; 75 ml. of alcohol were added, and the contents of the flask were mixed. Five ml. of 0.5 percent oxalic acid were added and the contents were mixed. A 5 ml. aliquot of the sample was added; the solution was mixed and rendered alkaline by the addition of 25 ml. of 10 percent soldium hydroxide. The volume was brought to mark with water and the contents again were well mixed. The blue color developed may be read after 1 minute without necessity of accurate timing, as it reaches its peak within less than a minute. This color is quite stable.

At the same time, reference solutions of ascorbic acid dissolved in 0.5 percent oxalic acid were made up and treated exactly in the same manner as the sample to establish

a standard curve. A sample blank also was prepared, containing the same amount of sample aliquot and all reagents with the exception of the amino reagent.

The absorbance of the sample, sample blank and ascorbic acid standard solutions was measured at 570 nm on a Bausch and Lamb Spectronic 20. The absorbance of the sample blank was subtracted from the sample absorbance to obtain a corrected sample absorbance. Concentration of ascorbic acid in the sample was calculated from a standard curve as shown in Figure 1. Ascorbic acid per 100 ml. of apple juice was recorded to the nearest 0.5 mg.

Only ascorbic acid was measured in this study, as it was found by Strachan (106), who studied the retention of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice, that dehydroascorbic acid formed upon oxidation entirely disappears by the end of 42 days of storage and the reduced form represents all the ascorbic acid present in the fortified apple juice. Similarly, Brenner et al. (19) obtained convincing evidence that the reduction in ascorbic acid content in fortified foods which occurs on storage is due to a destructive loss of ascorbic acid rather than a conversion to the dehydro form and the breakdown process in the ascorbic acid molecule does not stop at the dehydro stage long enough to be detected. In addition, Deutsch and Weeks (32) who developed the microfluorometric assay of vitamin C, which is an official method of analysis of AOAC, reported that their procedure, which measures both reduced and oxidized forms of ascorbic acid, gave results in fortified canned fruit juices and drinks statistically equivalent to those obtained by titration with 2,6-dichlorophenol-indophenol which measures only the reduced form of ascorbic acid.

Treatment of the Data

The effect of time, temperature and fortification level on each of the variables, ascorbic acid concentration as mg. per 100 ml. of the juice, percent ascorbic acid retention, pH, titratable acidity, soluble solids, ^OBrix: acid ratio and vacuum were determined. Percent retention of ascorbic acid was calculated as:

Percent = <u>Ascorbic acid measured during storage</u> x 100 Initial concentration before storage

Percent retention was reported to the nearest one percent.

A factorial analysis of variance (105) was conducted at the Computer Science Department of the Ohio State University to evaluate the effect of the factors of time, temperature and fortification level and the effect of their interaction on each of the variables.



FIGURE 1: Standard curve of ascorbic acid

PRESENTATION OF RESULTS

Data Analysis

The analysis of data collected at 0, 3, 6, 9 and 12 months of storage for all storage temperatures is shown in Tables 1, 2 and 3. Factors significantly affecting the concentration of ascorbic acid (mg/100 ml. of the juice) were fortification level, temperature and storage time. Interaction of these factors significantly altered ascorbic acid concentration.

Percent retention was also significantly altered by time, temperature of storage and fortification level. Again interaction of these factors significantly affected the retention of ascorbic acid. The factors and their interactions shown in Tables 1 and 2 are listed in the order of their effect on ascorbic acid concentration (Table 1) and retention (Table 2).

Those factors which altered titratable acidity, pH, soluble solids content, ^OBrix: acid ratio and vacuum are shown in Table 3. Complete analysis of variance tables are presented in Appendix A.

Source	Sum of squares	DF	Mean square	F value	Significance
Fortification level	122803.246	4	30700.811	11266.354	.01
Temperature	19725.584	4	4931.396	1809.686	.01
Time	17040.224	4	4260.056	1563.323	.01
Fortification x temperature interaction	8876.416	16	554.776	203.587	.01
Temperature x time interaction	8483.056	16	530.191	194.565	.01
Fortification x time interaction	7676.076	16	479.754	176.057	.01
Fortification x time temperature interaction	x 3869.944	64	60.467	22.190	.01
Error	340.625	125	2.725		

TABLE 1: Analysis of variance - concentration of ascorbic acid in apple juice (mg/100 ml)

			ş				
Source	Sum of squares	DF	Mean square	F value	Significance		
Time	114602.188	4	28650.547	3041.503	.01		
Temperature	75212.017	4	18803.004	1996.102	.01		
Fortification level	48146.336	4	12036.584	1277.787	.01		
Temperature x time interaction	23903.421	16	1493.964	158.597	.01		
Fortification x tim interaction	e 20664.680	16	1291.542	137.108	.01		
Fortification x temperature interaction	3323.052	16	207.690	22.048	.01		
Fortification x temperature x tim interaction	e 23507.098	64	367.298	38.991	.01		
Error	1177.483	125	9.419				

TABLE 2: Analysis of variance - percent retention of ascorbic acid in apple juice

TABLE 3: Significance of the effects of the factors fortification level, time and temperature and their interactions on the variables pH, titratable acidity, soluble solids, ^OBrix: acid ratio and vacuum

	=========		=======================================	=======================================	
Factor	рН	Titratable acidity	Soluble solids	^o Brix: acid ratio	Vacuum
Fortification level	.01	.01	.01	.01	.01
Time	.01	.01	.01	.01	.01
Temperature	.01	.01	.01	.01	.01
Fortification x time interaction	.01	.01	.01	.01	.01
Fortification x temperature interaction	.01	.01	.01	.01	NS*
Time x temperature interaction	.01	.01	.01	.01	.01
Fortification x temperature x time interaction	.01	.01	.01	.01	.01

*NS = Not significant

Retention of Ascorbic Acid in Unfortified Apple Juice

Data on the ascorbic acid content and retention in the unfortified apple juice after processing and during storage are presented in Tables 4 and 5.

It may be seen from data in Tables 4 and 5 that the unfortified juice contained 1.5 mg. of ascorbic acid per 100 ml. of the juice after processing and cooling. At the end of 3 months storage retention was not different between juice stored at either $32^{\circ}F$ or $50^{\circ}F$; both juices retained 67 percent or 1.0 mg. ascorbic acid per 100 ml. of the juice. Juice stored at 68, 86 or $104^{\circ}F$ lost its ascorbic acid content after 3 months of storage.

After 6 months of storage no ascorbic acid was found, by the procedure employed in this study, in any unfortified juice stored at any temperature.

Retention of Ascorbic Acid in Fortified Apple Juice

The addition of given amounts of a solution of ascorbic acid in apple juice was carried out for the purpose of increasing the concentration in the final product by 0, 30, 45, 60 or 90 mg. per 100 ml. of apple juice, thus, producing 5 distinct fortification levels. Initial concentration of ascorbic acid, calculated as the average value of duplicate samples taken after cooling and before storage, were: level 0 (unfortified juice), 1.5 mg. per 100 ml.; level 30, 28.5 mg. per

100 ml.; level 45, 47.5 mg. per 100 ml., level 60, 66.5 mg. per 100 ml.; and level 90, 93.0 mg. per 100 ml. of the juice.

Effect of storage time

The data in Tables 1 and 2 show that the ascorbic acid concentration (mg/100 ml) and retention were significantly affected by storage time over all levels of fortification and temperatures of storage at the one percent level of significance. Interaction of time with either storage temperatures or fortification level or with bothwere also significant in altering ascorbic acid concentration and retention at the one percent level of significance.

The ascorbic acid concentration found in the samples of fortified apple juice is shown in Figures 2 through 6. The data show conclusively that ascorbic acid content of the juice decreased with time at all fortification levels.

At 32°F (Figure 2), level 30 maintained 24.0 mg. per 100 ml. of the juice at the end of 12 months of storage. Also juices fortified at higher levels lost ascorbic acid when stored at 32°F. After 12 months level 45 kept 39.5 mg. per 100 ml.; level 60 held 54.0 mg. per 100 ml., and level 90 maintained 73.5 mg. per 100 ml. of the juice. When expressed as percent retention of initial ascorbic acid concentration level 30 retained 98, 96, 93 and 84 percent after 3, 6, 9 and 12 months respectively. Level 45 retained 97, 92, 88 and 83

appl	e juice					
		=====	======= Storage	===== time	in month	15
Fortification	Temperature F	0 mg.	3 ascorbic	6 acid	/100 ⁹ ml.	12 juice
0	32 50 68 86 104	1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5 1.5	1.0 1.0 0.0 0.0	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0
30	32 50 68 86 104	28.5 28.5 28.5 28.5 28.5	28.0 26.5 24.0 23.5 22.0	27.5 25.0 22.5 21.0 9.5	26.5 24.5 22.0 16.0 0.0	24.0 22.0 19.5 12.5 0.0
45	32 50 68 86 104	47.5 47.5 47.5 47.5 47.5	46.0 43.0 38.5 38.0 32.0	43.5 40.5 37.5 33.5 14.0	42.0 38.0 35.5 28.0 0.0	39.5 35.0 31.0 19.5 0.0

66.5 66.5 66.5 66.5

93.0 93.0 93.0 93.0 93.0

104

65.0 62.0 54.5 55.0 44.0

84.5 80.0 71.5 71.5 57.0

59.0 58.0 54.0 46.5 15.0

82.0 75.5 70.5 58.5 18.0

60.5 53.0 48.5 38.0 0.0

78.0 74.5 67.0 46.5 0.0

54.0 48.5 42.5 25.0 0.0

73.5 66.0 58.5 30.5 0.0

60

TABLE	4:	Effect of fortification level, storage time and
		temperature on concentration of ascorbic acid in
		apple juice

Fortification	Memperature	<u>Stor</u>	Storage time in months			
level	o _F	I	bercent	retent	Lon	
0	32 50 68 86 104	67 67 0 0	0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0	
30	32 50 68 86 104	98 93 84 82 77	96 88 79 74 33	93 86 77 56 0	84 77 68 44 0	
45	32 50 68 86 104	97 91 81 80 67	92 85 79 71 29	88 80 75 59 0	83 74 65 41 0	
60	32 50 68 86 104	98 93 82 83 66	89 87 81 70 23	91 80 73 57 0	81 73 64 38 0	
90	32 50 68 86 104	91 86 77 77 61	88 81 76 63 19	84 80 72 50 0	79 71 63 33 0	

TABLE 5: Effect of fortification level, storage time and temperature on percent retention of ascorbic acid in apple juice

percent after 3, 6, 9 and 12 months respectively. Level 60 retained 98, 89, 91 and 81 percent after 3, 6, 9 and 12 months respectively. Level 90 retained 91, 88, 84 and 79 percent after 3, 6, 9 and 12 months respectively.

Storage of the juice at 50° F (Figure 3) produced slightly lower retentions when compared to juice stored at 32° F with decrease in ascorbic acid content over time. At the end of 12 months storage at 50° F, level 30 maintained 22.0 mg. per 100 ml.; level 45 retained 35.0 mg. per 100 ml.; level 60 retained 48.5 mg. per 100 ml.; and level 90 retained 66.0 mg. per 100 ml. of the juice. Expressed as percent retention, level 30 retained 93, 88, 86 and 77 percent after 3, 6, 9 and 12 months respectively. Level 45 retained 93, 87, 80 and 73 percent after 3, 6, 9 and 12 months respectively. Level 90 retained 86, 81, 80 and 71 percent after 3, 6, 9 and 12 months respectively. It will be noted from the data in Figures 2 and 3 that there was a uniform drop in ascorbic acid values over time in juices stored at 32 and 50° F.

Ascorbic acid content decreased more rapidly in juice stored at room temperature, 68°F (Figure 4). After 12 months of storage at 68°F, level 30 retained 19.5 mg. per 100 ml.; level 45 retained 31.0 mg. per 100 ml.; level 60 retained 42.5 mg. per 100 ml.; and level 90 maintained 58.5 mg. per 100 ml. of the juice. Expressed as percent retention, level 30 retained 84, 79, 77 and 68 percent after 3, 6, 9 and 12

months respectively. Level 45 retained 81, 79, 75 and 65 percent after 3, 6, 9 and 12 months respectively. Level 60 retained 82, 81, 73 and 64 after 3, 6, 9 and 12 months respectively. Level 90 retained 77, 76, 72 and 63 percent after 3, 6, 9 and 12 months respectively. As it may be seen from the data in Figure 4, the first three months of storage at 68° F resulted in a greater loss of ascorbic acid than any subsequent three-month period of storage. Loss of ascorbic acid in the first three months was about half that occurred in the total 12 months storage at 68° F in all fortification levels.

Similarly, loss of ascorbic acid in juice stored at 86°F (Figure 5) was also rapid in the first three months of storage accounting to 17-23 percent or about one-third of the total loss occurred during the entire storage period. After 12 months, level 30 juice retained 12.5 mg. per 100 ml.; level 45 retained 19.5 mg. per 100 ml.; level 60 retained 25.0 mg. per 100 ml.; and level 90 retained 30.5 mg. per 100 ml. of the juice. Expressed as percent retention, level 30 retained 82, 74, 56 and 44 percent after 3, 6, 9 and 12 months respectively. Level 45 retained 80, 71, 59 and 41 percent after 3, 6, 9 and 12 months respectively. Level 60 retained 83, 70, 57 and 38 percent after 3, 6, 9 and 12 months respectively. Level 90 retained 77, 63, 50 and 33 percent after 3, 6, 9 and 12 months respectively.



FIGURE 2: Relationship between ascorbic acid concentration in fortified apple juice and storage time at $32^{\circ}F$



FIGURE 3: Relationship between ascorbic acid concentration in fortified apple juice and storage time at 50°F



Relationship between ascorbic acid concentration in fortified apple juice and storage time at $68^{\circ}F$ FIGURE 4:



FIGURE 5: Relationship between ascorbic acid concentration in fortified apple juice and storage time at 86°F



Months

FIGURE 6: Relationship between ascorbic acid concentration in fortified apple juice and storage time at 104°F

Ascorbic acid content was decreased very rapidly in juice stored at 104°F. The data in Figure 6 represent storage after only 6 months. Level 30 kept 9.5 mg. per 100 ml.; level 45 retained 14.0 mg. per 100 ml.; level 60 retained 15.0 mg. per 100 ml.; and level 90 retained 18.0 mg. per 100 ml. of the juice. In all fortification levels, loss of ascorbic acid was more rapid from three to six months than for the first three months of storage. Level 30 lost 23 percent of initial ascorbic acid content in the first three months and 44 percent during the next three. Level 45 lost 33 percent during the first three months and 38 percent during the next three. Level 60 also lost 34 percent in the first three months and 43 percent for the following three months. Level 90 juice suffered the greatest loss of its ascorbic acid content with 39 percent in the first three months and 42 percent during the subsequent three months of storage.

Effect of storage temperature

The temperature of storage influenced the retention of ascorbic acid in all fortification levels as shown in Table 5. Results of the effect of storage temperature on the ascorbic acid content of fortified apple juice after 12 months of storage are shown in Figure 7. These results clearly indicate the dramatic effect of accelerated storage temperatures on the ascorbic acid content of the juice.



FIGURE 7: Relationship between concentration of ascorbic acid retained in fortified apple juice after 12 months (after 6 months for 104°F) and storage temperature



FIGURE 8: Relationship between percent ascorbic acid retained in fortified apple juice after 12 months (after 6 months for 104° F) and storage temperature

Storage at 104°F resulted in the greatest loss of ascorbic acid. At the end of 9 months of storage at 104°F, no ascorbic acid was detected in fortified apple juice by the method employed in this study. No juice, even when fortified to 93.0 mg. per 100 ml., retained over 18.0 mg. per 100 ml. of the juice after 6 months of storage at 104°F. Data in Figure 8 show these results expressed as percent retention of injitial ascorbic acid concentration.

At the end of 12 months storage, level 30 retained 84 percent of its ascorbic acid content when stored at $32^{\circ}F$ while the retention was 44 percent when the juice was held at $86^{\circ}F$ for the same length of time. Similar losses in ascorbic acid were also observed in higher levels of fortification. Level 45 decreased from 83 percent retention after 12 months of storage at $32^{\circ}F$ to 41 percent at $86^{\circ}F$. Level 60 decreased from 81 percent retention at $32^{\circ}F$ to 38 percent at $86^{\circ}F$ after one year storage. Level 90 decreased from 79 percent at $32^{\circ}F$ to 33 percent at $86^{\circ}F$ after 12 months of storage.

In general, storage at 32°F for 12 months resulted in a favorable retention of ascorbic acid by all fortification levels. When stored for the same period at 32°F the loss in ascorbic acid appeared to be approximately one-third of that occurring while the product was maintained at 86°F.

Data in Table 5 conclusively illustrate that the retention of ascorbic acid was higher when the juice was stored at refrigerated temperatures. Storage at room temperature , $68^{\circ}F$, resulted in lower retention while storage at accelerated temperatures markedly caused a very rapid loss of ascorbic acid.

It was further noted that fortified apple juice stored at $32^{\circ}_{5}F$ lost from 1.3 to 1.7 percent of ascorbic acid per month whereas juice maintained at $50^{\circ}F$ lost approximately 2.0 to 2.5 percent per month. When storage was held at room temperature, loss of ascorbic acid increased over the refrigerated juice. Approximately 2.6 to 3.0 percent loss per month occurred when the juice was maintained at $68^{\circ}F$. A more rapid increase in ascorbic acid loss was noticed when the juice was stored at $86^{\circ}F$ compared to room temperature and refrigerated storage. Loss was from 4.5 to 5.5 percent per month in juice stored at $86^{\circ}F$. A dramatic loss was observed in juice stored at $104^{\circ}F$ with approximately 11.0 to 13.5 percent loss per month at all fortification levels.

Effect of fortification level

The initial concentration of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice significantly influenced ascorbic acid content and retention within each storage temperature at the one percent level of significance as shown in Tables 1 and 2.

Data in Figures 9 through 13 show the effect of increasing the original concentration of ascorbic acid on percent retention in the fortified juice.

It may be noted that level 30 retained only 84 percent of its original ascorbic acid content after 12 months of storage at 32°F (Figure 9) while 79 percent appeared to be present in level 90 when stored for the same length of time at the same storage temperature. Levels 45 and 60 also showed a difference in percent retention of their ascorbic acid content. They retained 83 and 81 percent respectively at the end of 12 months storage at 32°F.

Storage at $50^{\circ}F$ (Figure 10) also showed the same trend. A decrease in percent retention of ascorbic acid was observed as the ascorbic acid concentration was increased from level 30 to level 90. Level 30 retained 77 percent at $50^{\circ}F$ after 12 months storage, while level 45 retained 74 percent. Level 60 retained 73 percent whereas level 90 maintained 71 percent at the end of 12 months storage at $50^{\circ}F$.

Storage at room temperature, 68°F, produced results after 12 months presented as shown in Figure 11. Retentions decreased with increasing fortification level from 68 percent in level 30 to 65, 64 and 63 percent in levels 45, 60 and 90 respectively.

The difference in percent retention due to fortification level in juice stored at $86^{\circ}F$ (Figure 12) was more pronounced than that when the juice was maintained at either refrigerated



Relationship between percent retention of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice and storage time at $32^{\circ}F$ FIGURE 9:



FIGURE 10: Relationship between percent retention of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice and storage time at $50\,{}^{\rm O}{\rm F}$



FIGURE 11: Relationship between percent retention of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice and storage time at $68^{\rm o}{\rm F}$


Months

Relationship between percent retention of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice and storage time at $86^{\circ}F$ FIGURE 12:





Relationship between percent retention of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice and storage time at $104^{\rm OF}$ FIGURE 13:

64

or room temperatures. At the end of 12 months storage at 86° F, levels 30, 45, 60 and 90 retained 44, 41, 38 and 33 percent respectively.

Storage at 104°F produced similar results as shown in Figure 13, however, the decrease in percent retention due to fortification level effect was very pronounced at the end of 6 months storage. Level 30 retained 33 percent of its original ascorbic acid content while only 19 percent appeared to be present in level 90 stored for the same period of time. Levels 45 and 60 retained 29 and 23 percent respectively after 6 months storage at 104°F.

Effect of Fortification on pH

The level of fortification of ascorbic acid significantly affected the pH of apple juice. Average pH values of duplicate samples taken at 0, 3, 6, 9 and 12 months of storage in each fortification level stored at each temperature are presented in Appendix B. It was noted that the addition of ascorbic acid to apple juice resulted in an immediate decrease in the pH of the juice and the decrease in pH was increased with increasing the fortification level. Level 0, unfortified juice, had a pH of 3.80 while level 90 maintained a pH of 3.63 after processing and cooling. Storage time and temperature also significantly altered the pH of the juice, however, the change in pH of the juice stored at refrigerated



FIGURE 14: Relationship between pH of apple juice and storage time in each fortification level





and room temperatures was not pronounced over time as that when the juice was held at 86° and 104° F.

Average pH values for all storage temperatures measured at 0, 3, 6, 9 and 12 months in each fortification level is presented in Table 6. It was noticed that the pH of the juice decreased after 3 months of storage in all fortification levels, then it tended to increase with subsequent storage time until the end of 12 months where it reached a level higher than that before storage. At the end of 12 months storage, level 0 had a pH value of 3.90 while level 90 maintained a pH value of 3.70. It was further observed that the change in pH with storage time was parallel in all fortification levels (see Figure 14). The effect of storage temperature on the pH of apple juice can be also seen from the data in Figure 15. At the end of 12 months storage, the pH of the juice was increased with increasing storage temperature in all fortification levels.

Effect of Fortification on Titratable Acidity

The fortification of apple juice with ascorbic acid significantly affected the titratable acidity measured as malic acid. Average values of percent malic acid of duplicate samples taken at 0, 3, 6, 9 and 12 months of storage in each fortification level held at each temperature are shown in Appendix B.



FIGURE 16: Relationship between percent malic acid of apple juice and initial ascorbic acid concentration at 0, 6 and 12 months of storage



FIGURE 17: Relationship between percent malic acid of apple juice and storage time after 0, 6 and 12 months in each fortification level

An immediate increase in percent acidity was observed upon the addition of ascorbic acid as shown in Figure 16. Percent malic acid was increased from 0.297 in level 0, unfortified juice, to 0.366 in level 45 to 0.403 in level 90 after processing and cooling. Storage time and temperature also significantly influenced percent acidity, however, percent malic acid was less affected by temperature than by time of storage as indicated from the data of the analysis of variance (see Appendix A). Average percent malic acid for all storage temperatures measured at 0, 3, 6, 9 and 12 months of storage in each fortification level are presented in Table 7.

It was noticed that increasing storage time resulted in an increase in percent malic acid. The effect of 0, 6 and 12 months of storage on percent acidity of apple juice is shown in Figure 17. Percent malic acid was increased from 0.297 in level 0 after processing to an average of 0.313 at the end of 12 months storage and from 0.403 in level 90 before storage to an average of 0.420 after 12 months. As with pH, the increase in percent acidity over storage time was parallel in all fortification levels.

Effect of Fortification on Soluble Solids

Analysis of variance of apple juice soluble solids showed fortification level to affect significantly percent

soluble solids, however, level 30 juice had a percent soluble solids of 14.37 while level 90 had a value of 13.93 percent immediately after processing. Levels 0, 45 and 60 had percent soluble solids of 13.51, 13.61 and 13.74 respectively before storage. Range over the lots was from 13.51 to 14.37 percent with an average value of 13.81 percent in all fortification levels after processing. Average values of percent soluble solids of duplicate samples measured at 0, 3, 6, 9 and 12 months in each fortification level stored at each temperature are listed in Appendix B.

Storage time and temperature also significantly altered the soluble solids content of the juice. Accelerated storage temperatures at 86° and $104^{\circ}F$ resulted in a decrease in percent soluble solids after 9 and 12 months of storage.

Average percent soluble solids for all storage temperatures at 0, 3, 6, 9 and 12 months are listed in Table 8. A slight increase in soluble solids content occurred after 3 months of storage followed by a decrease until the end of storage period as shown in Figure 18. Level 0 decreased from 13.51 percent to an average of 13.29 percent; level 30 decreased from 14.37 to an average of 14.30 percent; level 45 decreased from 13.61 to an average of 13.35 percent; level 60 decreased from 13.74 percent to an average of 13.54 percent and level 90 decreased from 13.93 percent to an average of 13.66 percent during 12 months storage. As may be seen



FIGURE 18: Relationship between percent soluble solids of apple juice and storage time in each fortification level

from Figure 18, the change in percent soluble solids of the juice over time was also parallel in all fortification levels.

Effect of Fortification on ^OBrix: Acid Ratio

The addition of ascorbic acid to apple juice significantly altered the ^OBrix: acid ratio. Average values of ^OBrix: acid ratio of duplicate samples taken at 0, 3, 6, 9 and 12 months of storage in each fortification level held at each storage temperature are shown in Appendix B. An immediate decrease in the ratio was observed upon fortification with ascorbic acid and the decrease was accentuated by increasing the initial concentration of ascorbic acid as shown in Figure 19. The ratio was decreased from 45.4:1 in level 0, unfortified juice, to 37.2:1 in level 45 and 34.6:1 in level 90.

Storage time and temperature also significantly altered the ratio, however, the effect of storage temperature on the ratio was less pronounced than that due to storage time (see Appendix A).

Average ^OBrix:acid ratio for all storage temperatures measured at 0, 3, 6, 9 and 12 months of storage in each fortification level is listed in Table 9. The data indicate that the ratio decreased with increasing storage time particularly in the last 6 months of storage. During 12 months of storage, the ratio decreased from 45.4:1 to 42.5:1





FIGURE 19: Relationship between ^OBrix:acid ratio of apple juice and storage time at 0, 6 and 12 months in each fortification level

in level 0; from 39.9:1 to 37.8:1 in level 30; from 37.2:1 to 35.0:1 in level 45; from 35.9:1 to 34.2:1 in level 60 and from 34.6:1 to 32.5:1 in level 90. Again the change in ^OBrix: acid ratio over time was parallel in all fortification levels.

Effect of Fortification on Vacuum

Analysis of variance of can vacuum showed fortification level.to significantly affect the maintenance of the vacuum, however, the effect of fortification level was much less than that due to either storage temperature or time or temperature x time interaction as may be seen from the analysis of variance data in Appendix A. Average values of can vacuum of duplicate samples taken at 0, 3, 6, 9 and 12 months in each fortification level stored at each temperature are presented in Appendix B. Can vacuum measured after processing and cooling was 4.50, 7.75, 9.00, 4.50 and 6.50 in. mercury for levels 0, 30, 45, 60 and 90 respectively. Average can vacuum in all fortification levels before storage was 6.45 in. mercury. Range over the lots was from 4.50 to 9.00 in. mercury.

Storage temperature had the greatest significant effect on can vacuum followed by storage time and temperature x time interaction. Average can vacuum of all fortification levels at 0, 3, 6, 9 and 12 months storage held at each storage temperature is listed in Table 10. Vacuum did decrease with time and with increasing storage temperature. Storage at 32°F resulted in a decrease in vacuum from an average of 6.45 in. mercury after processing and cooling to an average of 3.5 in. mercury after 12 months storage. Likewise, storage at 50°F caused a decrease from an average of 6.45 in. mercury to an average of 3.40 in. mercury during 12 months storage. Storage at room temperature, 68°F, also resulted in a vacuum loss to an average of 1.25 in. mercury after12 months storage.

Vacuum did decrease rapidly at $86^{\circ}F$ storage temperature from an average of 6.45 in. mercury to an average of 0.90 in. mercury over 9 months storage and pressure developed at 12 months with an average of 0.90 in. mercury. When stored at $104^{\circ}F$, vacuum was lost rapidly and pressure developed after 3 months storage and it was increased from an average of 1.95 in. mercury after 3 months to an average of 9.00 in. mercury at the end of 12 months storage.

*************	==== =====	======================================	time in	months	=======================================	===
Fortification	0	3	6 На	9	12	
0	3.80	3.71	3.76	3.82	3.90	
30	3.73	3.65	3.68	3.71	3.80	
45	3.69	3.62	3.64	3.67	3.73	
60	3.68	3.62	3.63	3.66	3.74	
90	3.64	3.58	3.60	3.63	3.70	

TABLE 6: Effect of fortification level and storage time on pH of apple juice

TABLE 7: Effect of fortification level and storage time on titratable acidity in apple juice

		=========		===========	============
		Storage	time in r	nonths	
Fortification	0	3	6	9	12
level		Percent	acidity	(malic)	
0	0.297	0.299	0.306	0.299	0.313
30	0.360	0.358	0.363	0.355	0.379
45	0.366	0.363	0.369	0.361	0.381
60	0.383	0.378	0.387	0.375	0.396
90	0.403	0.402	0.406	0.398	0.420

		Storage	<u>time in</u>	months			
Fortification	0	3	6	9	12		
level	Perce	<u>ent solut</u>	<u>ole soli</u>	<u>ls as suc</u>	crose		
0	13.51	13.72	13.73	13.59	13.29		
30	14.37	14.66	14.52	14.33	14.30		
45	13.61	13.68	13.68	13.56	13.35		
60	13.74	13.83	13.84	13.72	13.54		
<u>90</u>	13.93	13.98	13.94	13.82	13.66		

TABLE 8: Effect of fortification level and storage time on percent soluble solids in apple juice

TABLE 9: Effect of fortification level and storage time on ^OBrix:acid ratio in apple juice

			=======	=======	=======================================
		Storage	time in	months	
Fortification	0	3	. 6.	. 9	12
level		oBr	ix:acid r	<u>atio</u>	
0	45.4:1	45.9:1	44.8:1	45.4:1	42.5:1
30	39.9:1	40.9:1	39.9:1	40.4:1	37.8:1
45	37.2:1	37.7:1	37.0:1	37.6:1	35.0:1
60	35.9:1	36.5:1	36.3:1	36.6:1	34.2:1
90	34.6:1	34.8:1	34.3:1	34.7:1	32.5:1

	=======		========		=======================================	====
		Storage	time ir	months		
Temperature	0	3	6	9	12	
oF		Vacuum in	inch of	<u>mercury</u>		
32	6.45	5.50	6.10	5.10	3.50	
50	6.45	7.20	4.65	4.60	3.40	
68	6.45	5.50	3.05	3.50	1.25	
86	6.45	4.20	3.60	0.90	+0.90	
104	6.45	+1.95	+3.50	+7.80	+9.00	

TABLE 10: Effect of storage temperature and time on vacuum of apple juice

Figures with + indicating pressure

DISCUSSION

The factorial analysis of variance described by Snedecor and Cochran (105) allowed the singular effect of each factor: time, temperature and level of ascorbic acid fortification, as well as any interaction among these factors to be shown.

The factors fortification level, temperature and time, as well as their interactions, were shown to significantly alter the concentration of ascorbic acid. Fortification level, of course, affected the ascorbic acid concentration as the range of concentration among the fortified lots was directly attributed to the added ascorbic acid.

Temperature was a significant alterant of ascorbic acid concentration which was clearly portrayed by the spectacular effect of accelerated storage temperatures at 86° and 104° F. Even as fortification forced the concentration range to greater than 90 mg. per 100 ml., the dramatic loss of ascorbic acid from all fortification levels held at 86° and 104° F was sufficient to make temperature a significant factor. Juices stored at refrigerated and room temperatures also lost ascorbic acid although not as rapid as those stored at 86° and 104° F.

Time did significantly alter the concentration of ascorbic acid. Data in Figures 2 through 6 provided evidence that ascorbic acid was consistently lost over storage time. This was in contrast to observation of Andreae (6) who expected no further loss of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice will take place after 4 months of storage. These data also show that loss of ascorbic acid in the first three months of storage, in most cases, appears to be more rapid than in subsequent three-month storage periods. This confirms observations of other workers (17, 39, 40) that destruction of ascorbic acid is more rapid during the first month of storage after packing, during which period any free oxygen within the container is being consumed.

The results of this study are more clearly illustrated by examining the effect of each factor on percent ascorbic acid retention. Here, again, time, temperature and fortification level each individually and their interactions affected percent retention. This was in agreement with other studies (15, 19, 38, 80) that time and temperature are operative in altering retention of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice, but in contrast to other studies which stated that percent loss of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice during processing and storage occurs irrespective of the quantity of ascorbic acid added (106).

The following discussion examining the results from fortified and unfortified apple juice will be based on the analysis of the factors affecting percent retention.

Retention of Ascorbic Acid in Unfortified Apple Juice

The results of the investigation of ascorbic acid content of processed apple juice were in close agreement with other workers. Bunnel (21) reported a value of 1.3 mg. per 100 ml. of the juice and Esselen et al. (38) reported 1.10 mg. per 100 ml. after processing. However, a value of 1.5 mg. per 100 ml. of the juice found in this study was slightly higher than that obtained by Johnston (62) who reported 0.8 mg. per 100 ml. after processing. A possible explanation is that the juice for this study was made directly from freshly harvested apples.

The unfortified juice maintained at refrigerated temperatures $(32^{\circ} \text{ and } 50^{\circ}\text{F})$ retained 67 percent of its ascorbic acid content after 3 months of storage, after which time no ascorbic acid was detected by the method employed in this study. Previous reports did not evaluate the effect of refrigerated temperatures on the retention of the naturally occurring ascorbic acid of processed apple juice.

This loss of ascorbic acid (33 percent) appears to be very high with regard to the low temperature and short time of storage. The loss, however, was calculated on the basis of initial concentration of ascorbic acid which was originally very low. When expressed as mg. per 100 ml. of the juice, the loss was 0.5 mg. per 100 ml. which was similar to that observed in level 30 juice maintained at refrigerated temperatures (see Table 4).

No ascorbic acid was detected after 3 months of storage in the unfortified juice held at either room or accelerated temperatures. This was in agreement with results obtained by Strachan (106) who reported a constant value of 0.2 mg. per 100 ml. of the processed juice after 2 weeks of storage at room temperature even when the juice was highly deaerated and the headspace of the cans were nitrogen-filled. Johnston (62) also reported 0.3 mg. per 100 ml. of processed apple juice stored at room temperature for 2 weeks. It must be remembered that in estimating such minute amounts of ascorbic acid the accuracy of the determination is reduced.

It is evident from the data of this study and other workers that the ascorbic acid content of processed apple juice is negligible and ordinary canned apple juice is thus apparently valueless as an antiscorbutic product.

Factors Affecting Retention in Fortified Apple Juice

Findings of this study indicated that the retention of ascorbic acid was adversely affected by storage at higher temperatures for relatively short periods. The results also

indicate that in addition to the significant singular effects of time and temperature, the effect of time x temperature interaction also significantly contributed to the loss of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice. The drastic effect of storage at 104°F was seen after 9 months of storage at which time no ascorbic acid was found in any juice even when fortified to 93.0 mg. per 100 ml. This was in agreement with data reported by Pope (90). When stored at 104°F; level 30, for example, retained only 33 percent of its original ascorbic acid content after 6 months. Some reports show a higher stability of the vitamin in fortified apple juice than that reported here, for example, Brenner et al. (19) found 50 percent retention in apple juice fortified to 35 mg. per 100 ml. and stored at 100°F for 6 months. However, results of this study agree with those obtained by Pope (90) who reported 31 percent retention in tomato juice fortified to the same level of ascorbic acid and held at 108°F for the same period.

At $86^{\circ}F$ for one year, which is probably more severe than commercial storage conditions for canned foods, fortified apple juice retained 33 to 44 percent of its ascorbic acid content. This was in contrast to the findings of Guerrant et al. (50) and Moschette et al. (86) who reported 75 to 85 percent retention in citrus juices held at 80° to $85^{\circ}F$ for one year.

Ascorbic acid retentions were decidedly better when the product was stored at room temperature. This was in agreement with the many studies (6, 15, 38, 62, 80, 106) reported for fortified apple juice held at room temperature. Data reported in the literature showed retentions of 55 to 96 percent after 3 months, 76 to 81 percent after 6 months and 67 percent after 12 months at room temperature. The values found in this-study were 77 to 84 percent after 3 months, 76 to 79 percent after 6 months and 63 to 68 percent after 12 months. Brenner et al. (19) always found higher ascorbic acid stability in fortified apple juice. They reported 95 percent retention after both 3 and 6 months at room temperature.

The excellent retention of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice kept under refrigeration is evident from the data in Table 5 and Figure 8. Juices stored at 50°F for 12 months retained 71 to 77 percent of their ascorbic acid content while those held at 32°F for the same period retained 79 to 84 percent. These findings agree with those of Lee et al. (80) for fortified apple juice. The results suggest that storage temperature of 50°F or below may be used for maximum retention of ascorbic acid.

From data in Table 5, one can observe readily the seriousness of high temperature storage conditions and conversely the nondetrimental effect of the time element when low temperatures of storage are employed. Although

86

X

some decline of ascorbic acid may be associated with long storage, the extent of decline appears to be associated with the storage temperature.

Factors affecting retention can be readily seen from analyzing for the rate of ascorbic acid loss (mg. per 100 ml. per month) in fortified apple juice. According to Kwoleck and Bookwalter (72), the rate of ascorbic acid loss, b, may be used to evaluate the effect of time and temperature on retention.

Linear regressions seemed appropriate and were used to determine the relationship between ascorbic acid loss and storage time at each temperature using a linear function of y = a + bx. The results of the linear regression fit and the correlation coefficients are presented in Table 11.

As may be seen from Table 11, the high correlation coefficients indicated that a linear relationship between loss of ascorbic acid and time exists. Using the F value test, the relationships were all significant at the one percent level.

Data in Table 11 also indicate that the rate of ascorbic acid loss (mg. per 100 ml. per month) is a function of temperature. Increasing the storage temperature resulted in an increase in the rate of ascorbic acid loss, however, the increase in the rate of ascorbic acid loss with increased temperature was less dramatic at refrigerated and room

TABLE 11:	Coefficients describing relationship between rate
	of ascorbic acid loss and temperature of storage in fortified apple juice
	11 0

Fortification	Temperature o_F	a	b	r	S.E.E.	F value
30	32	29.0	-0.350	85	.07615	21.12*
	50	28.3	-0.500	88	.09354	28.57*
	68	27.3	-0.667	93	.09538	48.85*
	86	28.2	-1.317	97	.10721	150.84*
	104	27.8	-2.633	97	.24552	115.04*
_4k5	32	47.7	-0.667	89	.12388	28.95*
	50	46.8	-1.000	94	.13202	57.37*
	68	45.2	-1.200	92	.18690	41.22*
	86	46.5	-2.200	98	.14884	218.48*
	104	44.1	-4.233	96	.41020	106.50*
60	32	66.9	-0.983	92	.15241	41.62*
	50	66.6	-1.500	98	.10992	186.20*
	68	64.0	-1.800	95	.20983	73.59*
	86	66.3	-3.342	99	.11818	799.50*
	104	60.5	-5.900	95	.65490	81.16*
90	32	91.3	-1.517	94	.19284	61.85*
	50	89.7	-1.983	93	.28019	50.10*
	68	86.8	-2.450	90	.42894	32.62*
	86	90.0	-5.000	99	.19983	626.08*
	104	82.2	-8.100	95	.97365	69.21*

a = intercept
b = rate of ascorbic acid loss, mg. per 100 ml. per month
r = correlation coefficient
S.E.E. = standard error of estimate
* = significant at the one percent level.

temperatures than at accelerated temperatures. Previous studies have not evaluated the effect of storage temperatures on fortified apple juice except to state that retention of ascorbic acid decreased with increasing temperature (15, 19, 38, 62, 80).

By plotting the rate of ascorbic acid loss (b) within each fortification level on logarithmic scale versus temperature on linear scale (Figure 20), the results indicate that the rate of ascorbic acid loss is a logarithmic function of temperature. In addition, it was also noted that the exponential increase in the rate of ascorbic acid loss was parallel in all fortification levels.

Data in Table 5 indicate as the level of ascorbic acid concentration was increased, the stability of the vitamin was decreased. Previous studies have not evaluated the effect of initial ascorbic acid concentration in fortified apple juice on percent retention. Again, data in Table 11 show that the rate of ascorbic acid loss increased with increasing the fortification level. This was in contrast to the observation of Strachan (106) who stated that loss of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice upon processing and storage is irrespective to the quantity of ascorbic acid added; although he did not present actual trials.

By plotting the rate of ascorbic acid loss at each temperature on logarithmic scale versus initial ascorbic acid



FIGURE 20: Relationship between rate of ascorbic acid loss (mg/100 ml/month) in fortified apple juice and storage temperature



FIGURE 21: Relationship between rate of ascorbic acid loss (mg/100 ml/month) in fortified apple juice and initial ascorbic acid concentration

concentration on linear scale (Figure 21), the results indicate that the rate of ascorbic acid loss is also a logarithmic function of initial ascorbic acid concentration. The direct proportionality between rate of ascorbic acid loss and original ascorbic acid concentration supports the results of Pope (90) and Beattie et al. (16). These reports indicated that rate of ascorbic acid loss was increased with increasing initial ascorbic acid concentration.

Effect of Fortification on pH

Data in Table 6 have shown the pH of the fortified juice decreased upon the addition of ascorbic acid and this decrease was increased with increasing the initial ascorbic acid concentration. Since ascorbic acid was the only acid added to apple juice, the decrease in pH upon fortification is attributed to release of the hydrogen ions from ascorbic This is clearly illustrated by investigating the acid. hydrogen ion concentration of the juice after processing. Level 0 (unfortified juice) had a pH value of 3.80 or a hydrogen ion concentration (H^+) of 1.58x10⁻⁴ mole per liter. Upon the addition of 27.0 mg. ascorbic acid per 100 ml. of the juice (level 30) the hydrogen ion concentration increased to 1.86×10^{-4} mole per liter or an increase of 2.8×10^{-5} mole per liter. Similarly the addition of 91.5 mg. ascorbic acid per 100 ml. of the juice (level 90) resulted in an increase

of (H^+) by 7.1×10^{-5} mole per liter. Statistical analysis of data reported by Pope (90) indicated that the fortification of tomato juice with ascorbic acid significantly affected the pH of the juice, however, he did not present pH values of the juice upon fortification and before storage for which comparisons can be made.

Findings of this study have also shown the pH of the juice_increased with storage time and temperature, however, data in Appendix B clearly illustrate the influence of storage time and temperature on the pH of the juice. It is only with temperatures higher than 68°F and storage time greater than 9 months that force the pH to increase by up to 0.3 unit as shown in Figure 15.

Storage at refrigerated and room temperatures up to 9 months, however, resulted in a slight decrease in the pH usually by .05 unit. Even when the juice was stored at these temperatures for 12 months the pH remained either essentially constant or increased by no greater than .05 unit. Pope (90) also presented data showing a decrease in the pH of tomato juice fortified with ascorbic acid and stored for 9 months. It is apparent that the increase in the pH of the juice occurred in the last three months of storage at accelerated temperatures.

Huelin (57) studying anaerobic degradation of ascorbic acid in model system reported an increase in the pH from

3.0 to 7.2 when a solution of ascorbic acid was heated in vacuum at 100° C for 10 days. It must be remembered that meaningful comparisons cannot be made with such model systems since a temperature of 100° C should never be encountered in storage of canned foods.

Effect of Fortification on Titratable Acidity

Percent titratable acidity was calculated as malic acid from the formula on page 33. The milliequivalent weight of malic acid is 0.067 or <u>formula weight</u> divided by 2, the 1000number of acidic (H⁺) ions per mole. Since ascorbic acid is a monobasic acid (51), its milliequivalent weight is 0.176 and the formula for percent acidity as ascorbic acid is:

Percent ascorbic acid =

(ml. of NaOH) (Normality of NaOH) (0.176) 100 10 ml. sample

Findings of this study have shown that percent acidity of apple juice increased with increasing fortification level and storage time. Since ascorbic acid was the only added acid, the increase due to fortification may be related to percent ascorbic acid as measured in mg. per 100 ml. of the juice.

Calculating from percent malic acid, the increase due to fortification presented as increase in acidity as malic acid is:

Percent malic increase =

Simplifying:

Percent malic increase = percent ascorbic acid (0.381).

The data on percent acidity as malic during the entire storage period (Appendix B) were analyzed by regression equation, containing linear function of initial ascorbic acid concentration, of the form:

Y = a + bx

where Y is percent malic acid; a is the intercept; b is the regression coefficient and x is the initial ascorbic acid concentration. The regression coefficient (b), correlation coefficient (r); intercept (a) and standard error of estimate (S.E.E.) are shown along with the corresponding curve in Figure 22.

It is noted from Figure 22 that percent malic acid was increased by 0.00129 per 1 mg. ascorbic acid added. Translating the ascorbic acid into percent malic acid equivalent yields:

1 mg. ascorbic acid/100 ml. = 0.001 percent (0.001)(0.381) = .000381 percent malic/0.00129 percent malic increase or, 0.295 percent malic/one percent malic increase.



FIGURE 22: Regression plot of percent malic acid increase in apple juice due to fortification with ascorbic acid

Thus, 29.5 percent of the increase in percent acidity calculated as malic may be related directly to ascorbic acid in the juice.

It was also noticed that percent titratable acidity increased upon storage. This is in agreement with results obtained by Pope (86) who reported increased acidity with storage time in ascorbic acid fortified tomato juice. This increase in percent titratable acidity may be due to degradation products of ascorbic acid. Tatum et al. (108) isolated 15 compounds as degradation products from ascorbic acid among which 3 acids were reported. The increase in percent titratable acidity probably did not result in loss of malic acid of the juice as indicated by Lamden and Harris (78) who reported no loss or breakdown of citric or malic acid during browning of an ascorbic acid-citric or malic mixture in a model system.

Effect of Fortification on Soluble Solids

Percent soluble solids was determined by measuring the refractive index of the juice by Abbé refractometer. The refractive index was converted to percent soluble solids as sucrose by use of a conversion table with temperature correction.

Analysis of variance have shown that fortification level significantly affected percent soluble solids. Data in

Table 8 indicated that level 0 had a soluble solids content of 13.51 percent whereas level 30 had a value of 14.37 percent. If the addition of ascorbic acid to apple juice had significantly resulted in an increase in percent soluble solids, level 30, which contains 27 mg. ascorbic acid per 100 ml. more than level 0 or 0.027 percent ascorbic acid, would be expected to have a soluble solids content of 13.54 percent which was not the case. Similarly, level 90 would have a soluble solids of 13.60 percent instead of 13.93 percent after processing. It must be noted that the refractive index as measured by the refractometer is graduated on the basis of pure sucrose solutions and soluble solids other than sucrose do not affect the refractive index to the same extent as sucrose (75). For these reasons, ascorbic acid additions did not alter percent soluble solids.

The variation observed in the soluble solids content of the juice upon the addition of ascorbic acid, however, may probably be due to variation in blending the two cultivars employed in this study and/or to variation in the quantity of the free-run juice in each fortification lot. The freerun juice expressed in the early stage of pressing apple pulp contains a higher soluble solids content. In this study, each fortification lot was processed as soon as more than 8 gallons of the juice were collected.
Findings of this study have also shown the percent soluble solids decreased with storage time and temperature, however, the effect of temperature was much less pronounced than time effect. The decrease in the soluble solids content occurred mostly in the last three months of storage (see Figure 18) particularly at accelerated storage temperatures of 86° and 104°F. In any event, the decrease was no greater than 0.40 percent soluble solids in any fortification level.

The decrease in percent soluble solids upon storage may be due to inversion of sucrose of apple juice. The sugars of apple juice consist predominantly of fructose followed by sucrose then glucose (104). Aitken (4) presented data indicating that stored apple juice usually shows only a very low percentage of sucrose or none at all due to inversion of sucrose in the acid medium of apple juice. Furthermore, the inversion increases the amount of glucose and disturbs the glucose-fructose ratio. This process mainly depends on the pH, temperature of the juice and duration of storage. On the basis of these findings it could be concluded that a storage period longer than 9 months and a temperature greater than room temperature was necessary to significantly alter the percent soluble solids of apple juice.

Effect of Fortification on ^OBrix:Acid Ratio

The ^OBrix: acid ratio was determined by dividing the percent soluble solids by percent acidity as malic acid.

Findings of this study have indicated that the addition of ascorbic acid to apple juice significantly decreased the ratio upon fortification and the decrease was increased with increasing the initial ascorbic acid concentration as may be seen-from Figure 19. The decrease in ^OBrix:acid ratio was directly related to the increase in percent malic acid upon fortification. It has also been shown that the ratio further decreased with increasing storage time which was evidently due to increase in percent malic acid and decrease in percent soluble solids upon storage.

The ^OBrix:acid ratio, rather than Brix degrees or percent soluble solids alone, has been employed to indicate the flavor and palatability of fruit juices. It is also required for grading apple juice. U.S. Standards for Grades of canned apple juice specify a Brix value of not less than 11.5 and 10.5 degrees for Grades A and C respectively; and percent malic acid not less than 0.35 nor more than 0.70 for Grade A and not less than 0.30 nor more than 0.80 for Grade C (113).

It is apparent that percent soluble solids of the juice in all fortification levels has met the requirement for Grade A canned apple juice; however, level 0 with a percent malic acid of 0.297 was considered Grade C at the most. The

addition of ascorbic acid to apple juice has increased percent malic acid from 0.297 in level 0 to 0.360 in level 30 and the acidity was further increased with increasing fortification level. Thus, fortification of apple juice with ascorbic acid, even at level 30, upgraded the juice to Grade A.

Although fortified apple juice held at 86° and 104°F for 6 months of storage or longer maintained a ^OBrix:acid ratio characteristic of Grade A, these juices were brown in color and much darker than juices stored at refrigerated or room temperatures for the same period of time and developed objectionable flavor. Therefore, the ^OBrix:acid ratio of juices stored at 86° and 104°F cannot be considered the only quality index for the flavor of these juices.

Effect of Fortification on Vacuum

Data of the analysis of variance have shown that the can vacuum was significantly influenced by fortification level. However, the results of the investigation of can vacuum after processing and cooling indicate no relationship between can vacuum and initial ascorbic acid concentration of apple juice. Can vacuum measured after processing and cooling was 4.50, 7.75, 9.00, 4.50 and 6.50 in. of mercury for levels 0, 30, 45, 60 and 90 respectively. It is apparent that variation in vacuum existed among fortification lots but this variation did not follow a specific trend in relation to ascorbic acid concentration of the juice.

It is well established that the vacuum of a can will vary according to the temperature of the can contents at time of sealing. As the closing temperature is increased, the vacuum in the can increases upon cooling. Thus, the variation in can vacuum observed among fortification lots after processing and cooling was mainly due to variation in the product temperature upon sealing.

Storage temperature, time and temperature x time interaction were found to have the greatest significant effect on can vacuum. Data in Table 10 illustrated the dramatic effect of high storage temperature on can vacuum. Storage at 86° F resulted in not only a rapid decrease in vacuum but also produced pressure in the cans at the end of 12 months storage, whereas storage at 104° F produced pressure in the cans after only 3 months of storage and the pressure was increased with increasing storage time. It is also noteworthy that cans stored at 104° F developed a hard swell after 6 months of storage due to increased pressure inside the cans.

The rapid loss of vacuum and development of pressure in cans stored at elevated temperatures is probably due to the formation of carbon dioxide resulting from ascorbic acid decomposition. Several investigators (17, 20, 24, 42, 43, 44, 57, 58, 64, 66) have indicated that anaerobic degradation of ascorbic acid in model systems and fruit juices leads to the formation of furfural and carbon dioxide especially at high temperatures and acidities. Gresswell (49) also pointed out that carbon dioxide produced during anaerobic destruction of ascorbic acid results in an increased pressure in the container. This was also in agreement with results obtained by Pope (90) who reported rapid decrease in vacuum and development of pressure in cans of fortified tomato juice stored at 108°F for 6 months.

Prediction of Ascorbic Acid Retention in Fortified Apple Juice

Many workers (16, 17, 20, 26, 43, 44, 57, 58, 64, 66, 73, 115) have assumed that loss of ascorbic acid in fruit juices and related aqueous systems is a first-order reaction in which the reaction rate is proportional to ascorbic acid concentration and may be expressed as a rate constant, k.

Ascorbic acid \xrightarrow{k} degradation products. The following differential equation may be written to describe the reaction at constant temperature (115);

dC/dt = -kC [1] where C = ascorbic acid concentration

t = time in months

k = first-order rate constant.

If $C = C_0$ at t = 0, then integration of equation [1] yields:

$$\ln \frac{C}{C_0} = -kt$$
 [2]

Changing to log 10

2.303 log
$$\frac{C}{C_0} = -kt$$
 [3]

or,

$$k = \frac{2.303}{t} \log \frac{Co}{C} \qquad [4]$$

Therefore, there is a linear relation between log ascorbic acid concentration and time and a plot of log ascorbic acid concentration versus time yields a straight line for a firstorder reaction, the slope of the resulting line is k/2.303.

This aspect was specifically examined using the data in Table 4 and the regression lines from Table 11. The results of plotting log ascorbic acid concentrations in fortified apple juice versus time of storage at each storage temperature are sown in Figures 23 through 27. As may be seen from these graphs, the plots yielded straight lines indicating that destruction of ascorbic acid in the fortified juice follows a first-order reaction. In addition, the regression lines were nearly parallel for all fortification levels stored at the same temperature and had almost the same slopes. The reaction rate constant, k, was calculated by multiplying the slopes of the regression lines by 2.303 according to equation $\lceil 4 \rceil$. The values of k (Table 12) indicate that the rate constants for ascorbic acid degradation in fortified apple juice are relatively small at the refrigerated and room



FIGURE 23: Regression lines of log ascorbic acid concentration in fortified apple juice vs. storage time at 32°F



FIGURE 24: Regression lines of log ascorbic acid concentration in fortified apple juice vs. storage time at 50^{0} F



FIGURE 25: Regression lines of log ascorbic acid concentration in fortified apple juice vs. storage time at 68°F



FIGURE 26: Regression lines of log ascorbic acid concentration in fortified apple juice vs. storage time at $86^{\rm O}{\rm F}$



FIGURE 27: Regression lines of log ascorbic acid concentration in fortified apple juice vs. storage time at $104^{\rm O}F$

temperatures while the reverse is true at accelerated storage temperatures. This suggests negligible loss of the vitamin at lower temperatures of storage.

It is known empirically that a rise of $10^{\circ}C$ ($18^{\circ}F$) in temperature increases the rate of most chemical and biological reactions from two to four times.

Thus, the temperature coefficient, Q_{10} , of the rate of ascorbic acid destruction was calculated from the relationship:

$$Q_{10} = \frac{k(t)}{k(t-18)} \qquad [5]$$

in which $k_{(t)}$ is the reaction rate constant at temperature T_1 , and $k_{(t-18)}$ is the reaction rate constant at a temperature $18^{\circ}F(10^{\circ}C)$ below T_1 . The values of Q_{10} are tabulated in Table 13 and indicate that between 32° and $68^{\circ}F$, the rate of ascorbic acid destruction was increased by approximately one and half times for each $18^{\circ}F$ rise in temperature. Calculated Q_{10} value from 68° to $86^{\circ}F$ shows the rate slightly more than doubled while increasing the temperature from $86^{\circ}F$ to $104^{\circ}F$ tripled the rate of ascorbic acid destruction. Here again, the dramatic effect of accelerated storage temperatures on the rate of ascorbic acid degradation can be readily seen.

To further illustrate the effect of storage temperature on the rate of ascorbic acid degradation, the half-life, $t_{\frac{1}{2}}$, of ascorbic acid at each storage temperature was calculated

Temperature OF	k(months ⁻¹)
. 32	.01588
50	.02410
68	.03158
86	.07606
104	.22877

TABLE 12: The reaction rate constants, k(months⁻¹), at constant temperature

TABLE 13: Temperature coefficient, Q_{10} , of rate of ascorbic acid destruction

Temperature range	Q _{l0}
32-50	1.5
50-68	1.3
68-86	2.4
86-104	3.0

from the following relationship (73) for a first-order reaction:

$$t_{\frac{1}{2}} = \frac{0.693}{k}$$
 [6]

This value represents the time required to destroy 50 percent of ascorbic acid originally present in the juice, thus, yielding useful information as to the shelf life of fortified apple juice with respect to ascorbic acid.

The calculated values of the half-life of ascorbic acid (Table 14) clearly demonstrate the excellent expected shelf life of ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice stored at refrigerated temperatures. Favorable shelf life would also be anticipated if the juice is held at room temperature; slightly less than 2 years storage will be required to reduce the original ascorbic acid content by half. On the other hand, storage at accelerated temperatures would result in a drastic decrease in the shelf life of ascorbic acid with only 50 percent of the vitamin remaining after 9 and 3 months storage if the juice is stored at 86° and 104°F respectively.

Reaction rate constant as a function of temperature:

The most satisfactory method for expressing the influence of temperature on the reaction rate constant, k, is the Arrhenius equation which gives a linear relation between log k and reciprocal of absolute temperature (26):

TABLE 14: The half-life, t_1 , of ascorbic acid in apple juice at constant temperature

Temperature OF	$t_{\frac{1}{2}}$ (months)
32	43.6
50	28.8
68	21.9
86	9.1
104	3.0

$$t_{\frac{1}{2}} = \frac{0.693}{k}$$

• 5

$$\log k = \log A - \frac{E_a}{2.303 \text{ RT}}$$
[7]

where k = reaction rate constant;

A = pre-exponential frequency factor;

E_a = activation energy (calories/mole);

R = gas constant (1.987 calories/mole K); and

T = absolute temperature (Kelvin).

Data in Table 12 were utilized to plot log rate constant, k, versus the reciprocal of absolute temperature in an Arrhenius plot. From Arrhenius plot (Figure 28), the corresponding activation energy, E_a , was computed. The activation energy, which is a measure of the dependence of the reaction rate temperature, is equal to the slope of Arrhenius plot times the gas constant [(R) x 2.303].

As is evident from Figure 28, two rather distinct curves are obtained when the experimental data are plotted. It appears that a change in the kinetics of the reaction apparently occurs between 68° and 86° F. This is evident from the break in the curve in this region which occurs at 75° F. Below this temperature, the activation energy, E_a , is much lower than the value of the activation energy at temperatures above 75° F as may be seen from data in Figure 28. This indicates that changes in temperature above 75° F have a more significant influence on the rate at which ascorbic acid is lost from the product. The change in kinetics between



FIGURE 28: Arrhenius plot. Effect of storage temperature on rate of ascorbic acid destruction in fortified apple juice

 68° and $86^{\circ}F$ suggests that another mechanism may be governing the rate of change here. It must be noted that a break in Arrhenius plot is not unusual and has been observed by Charm (26) when analyzing data collected by Dietrich et al. (33) concerning ascorbic acid degradation in frozen spinach. Charm (26) observed a change in kinetics of ascorbic acid destruction in frozen spinach between 15° and $20^{\circ}C$, and Pope-(90) indicated that rates of ascorbic acid degradation in fortified tomato juice did not satisfactorily fit Arrhenius equation. Pope's data (90) for rates of ascorbic acid destruction were not determined by regression analysis.

It should be noted that fortified apple juice held at $104^{\circ}F$ developed a dark brown color and a caramelized flavor. Therefore, values of k above $86^{\circ}F$, while valid, do not give any information about the acceptability of apple juice.

From data in Figure 28, values of k for temperature intermediate to the temperatures employed in this study could be estimated.

The above discussion illustrates that the various kinetic parameters can be used to compare degradation of ascorbic acid under different storage conditions. The kinetic analysis is particularly useful in predicting the shelf life of the product with respect to a particular nutrient and optimizing the nutrient retention. By measuring the concentrations of ascorbic acid over a period of time,

the parameters, such as reaction rate constant and activation energies can be calculated. These parameters are in turn useful in selecting the optimum storage conditions for the product.

More specific prediction formula for ascorbic acid in fortified apple juice would be useful.

Rearranging equation [4]:

$$k = \frac{2.303}{t} \log \frac{C_0}{C}$$
 [4]

yields:

-

2.303 log
$$\frac{C_0}{C}$$
 = kt [8]

$$\frac{c_o}{c} = 10^{\frac{kt}{2\cdot 303}}$$
[9]

$$C_0 = C \cdot 10^{\frac{Kt}{2 \cdot 303}}$$
 [10]

from equation [3]:

2.303 log
$$\frac{C}{C_0}$$
 = -kt [3]

$$\frac{C}{C_0} = 10^{\frac{-kt}{2\cdot 303}}$$
[11]

$$C = C_0 \cdot 10^{\frac{-kt}{2 \cdot 303}}$$
 [12]

The initial concentration C_0 , after processing and cooling and before storage, required to give a final concentration C can be predicted from equation [10] when the storage temperature and time are known. Similarly, the final concentration C can be also predicted from equation [12].

In case of fluctuating storage temperatures as may usually occur in commercial warehouses, it is possible to determine the change for a first-order reaction by using the temperature-time record of the warehouse. In this situation, the temperature of the warehouse is plotted graphically versus time of storage. For each time interval (t_1) , the average warehouse temperature (T_1) is obtained from the graph. The rate constant (k_1) at temperature T_1 is obtained from Arrhenius plot in Figure 28. This process is repeated for a second and third time interval and so on during the entire storage period. By this process, the rate constant k for each time interval is obtained and the sum of the exponent in equations [10] and [12] is calculated to give the initial or the final concentration desired at fluctuating temperatures. For example:

$$\frac{k_1 t_1}{2.303} + \frac{k_2 t_2}{2.303} + \frac{k_3 t_3}{2.303} + \frac{k_3 t_3}{2.303} + \frac{k_n t_n}{2.303}$$

and equation [10] becomes1:

$$C_{0} = C \cdot 10^{\sum \left(\frac{k \Delta t}{2 \cdot 303}\right)}$$
 [13]

¹Blaisdell, J.L. 1976. Personal communication. Department of Food Science and Nutrition. The Ohio State University, Columbus, Ohio.

Equation [12] becomes:

$$C = C_0 \cdot 10^{\sum \left(\frac{-k\Delta t}{2\cdot 303}\right)}$$
[14]

The initial concentrations, C_0 , required to give 100 percent of RDA of ascorbic acid per 6-fluid ounce serving of apple juice under given storage conditions and durations have been calculated from the data obtained in this study and appear in Table 15. Similarly, an apple juice processor can determine the necessary initial concentration of ascorbic acid required to meet his label claim after a specific storage time and temperature.

======================================	Temperature (°F)							
(months)	50	55	60.	65	70	75	80	85
1	61.4	61.5	61.7	61.9	62.1	62.3	63.3	64.7
2	63.0	63.1	63.5	63.8	64.2	64.6	66.7	69.7
3	64.5	64.8	65.4	65.8	66.4	67.0	70.3	75.1
4	66.1	66.4	67.2	67.9	68.7	69.6	74.2	81.0
5	67.7	68.2	69.2	70.1	71.1	72.2	78.2	87.3
6	69.3	69.9	71.2	72.3	73.6	74.9	82.5	94.1
7	71.0	71.7	73.2	74.5	76.1	77.7	86.9	101.4
8	72.8	73.6	75.4	76.9	78.8	80.7	91.7	109.3
9	74.5	75.5	77.5	79.3	81.5	83.7	96.7	117.8
10	76.3	77.4	79.8	81.8	84.3	86.9	101.9	127.0
11	78.2	79.4	82.1	84.4	87.2	90.1	107.5	.136.9
12	80.1	81.5	84.5	87.0	90.2	93•5	113.3	147.6

,

TABLE 15: Initial concentration, C , required to produce 60 mg. ascorbic acid (100 percent RDA) per 6-fluid ounce serving of apple juice

SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

Apple juice fortified with ascorbic acid at levels of 0, 30, 45, 60 and 90 mg. ascorbic acid per 100 ml. of the juice was used in this study. Samples were stored at 32, 50, 68, 86 and 104⁰F for periods of 3, 6, 9 and 12 months.

Factors significantly affecting the retention of ascorbic acid were time, temperature, fortification level and their interactions. The pH, titratable acidity and ^OBrix:acid ratio were also significantly affected by the same factors. Vacuum and soluble solids were not altered by the addition of ascorbic acid, however, time, temperature and their interaction significantly changed vacuum and soluble solids.

The following conclusions can be drawn from this study:

- The naturally occurring ascorbic acid in ordinary processed apple juice is negligible. Unfortified canned apple juice is valueless as an antiscorbutic product.
- 2. In fortified apple juice:
 - Ascorbic acid was consistently lost over time of storage. A linear relationship between ascorbic acid and time existed.

- b) The percent retention of ascorbic acid decreased with increasing storage temperature and initial ascorbic acid concentration.
- c) The rate of ascorbic acid loss expressed as mg. per 100 ml. per month increased logarithmically with an increase in storage temperature and initial ascorbic acid concentration.
- Fortification of apple juice with ascorbic acid affected pH, titratable acidity and ^OBrix:acid ratio; that is,
 - a) The pH was decreased upon fortification due to release of hydrogen ions from ascorbic acid. A storage time greater than 9 months and a temperature higher than 68°F were necessary to increase the pH of the juice.
 - b) Percent malic acid increased upon fortification and with time; with 29.5 percent of the increase in titratable acidity was directly attributed to ascorbic acid.
 - c) The ^OBrix:acid ratio decreased with fortification and time mainly due to increase in percent malic acid. Fortification of apple juice with ascorbic acid resulted in a product that is Grade A.
- 4. Fortification of apple juice with ascorbic acid did not alter the soluble solids nor the vacuum; however,

- a) Variation in the soluble solids content observed upon fortification was partially due to the ratio of blending the two cultivars of apples and partially to the amount of free-run juice in each fortification lot. Soluble solids were slightly decreased with time and temperature.
- b) Vacuum decreased with time and increasing storage temperature. Pressure developed at accelerated storage temperatures.
- 5. The kinetic analysis indicated that ascorbic acid degradation in apple juice can be best described by assuming a first-order reaction, that is,
 - a) From 86° to 104°F, the rate of ascorbic acid destruction tripled and from 68° to 86°F the rate slightly more than doubled while between 32° and 68°F the rate increased by approximately one and half times for each 18°F rise in temperature.
 - b) The half-life values expressed the expected shelf life of fortified apple juice with respect to ascorbic acid. At 86^o and 104^oF storage temperatures the shelf life of ascorbic acid is drastically reduced.
 - c) A break in Arrhenius plot at 75°F suggested a change in the mechanism governing the rate of ascorbic acid destruction at this temperature.

- d) Results obtained from Arrhenius plot indicated that the magnitude of the activation energy is an indicator of the temperature influence on the rate of ascorbic acid degradation.
- 6. The initial concentration, C₀, required to produce 100 percent RDA of ascorbic acid per 6-fluid ounce serving of fortified apple juice under given storage conditions and durations have been predicted from k values.
- 7. Values of k under fluctuating storage temperatures can also be determined.
- 8. An apple juice processor can determine the necessary initial concentration of ascorbic acid required to meet his label claim after specified storage time and temperature from the equations developed in this study.

APPENDIX A

:

1.01

Analysis of Variance - pH \slash

=======================================			===========		=======================================
Source	Sum of squares	DF	Mean square	F val <u>u</u> e	Significance
Fortification level	0.813388	4	0.203347	1083.939	.01
Time	0.569472	4	0.142368	758.891	.01
Temperature	0.212192	4	0.053048	282.771	.01
Temperature x time interaction	0.136136	16	0.008508	45.354	.01
Fortification x time interaction	0.027640	16	0.0017275	9.208	.01
Fortification x temperature interaction	0.014620	16	0.000913	4.870	.01
Fortification x temperature x time interaction	0.041192	64	0.000644	3.430	.01
Error	0.023450	125	0.0001876		·
interaction Error	0.041192	64 125	0.000644	3.430	. 01

			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	<u> </u> 	
Source	Sum of squares	DF	Mean square	F value	Significance
Fortification level	0.29211404	4	0.07302851	11276.815	.01
Time	0.01268664	4	0.00317166	489.756	.01
Fortification x temperature interaction	0.00142396	16	0.00008899	13.742	.01
Temperature	0.00034360	4	0.0000859	13.264	.01
Fortification x time interaction	0.00063252	16	0.00003953	6.104	.01
Temperature x time interaction	0.00045616	16	0.00002853	4.402	.01
Fortification x temperature x time interaction	0.00188388	64	0.00002943	4.545	.01
Error	0.00080950	125	0.00000648		·
Temperature Fortification x time interaction Temperature x time interaction Fortification x temperature x time interaction Error	0.00034360 0.000632 <i>5</i> 2 0.00045616 0.00188388 0.00080950	4 16 16 64 125	0.0000859 0.00003953 0.00002853 0.00002943 0.00000648	13.264 6.104 4.402 4.545	.01 .01 .01

Analysis of Variance - Titratable Acidity in Apple Juice

				/; /	
Source	Sum of squares	DF	Mean square	F value	Significance
Fortification level	25.595072	4	6.398768	803.179	.01
Time	3.747232	4	0.936808	117.589	.01
Temperature	0.723700	4	0.180925	22.709	.01
Fortification x temperature interaction	1.343568	16	0.083973	10.540	.01
Temperature x time interaction	0.588428	16	0.036777	4.616	.01
Fortification x time interaction	0.500596	16	0.031287	3.927	.01
Fortification x temperature x time interaction	1.848844	64	0.028888	3.626	.01
Error	0.995850	125	0.007967		-

Analysis of Variance - Soluble Solids Content in Apple Juice

	; ; ;						
Source	Sum of squares	DF	Mean square	F value	Significance		
Fortification level	3445.34096	4	861.33524	9918.646	.01		
Time	244.87936	4	61.21984	704.972	.01		
Fortification x time interaction	8.85424	16	0.55339	6.372	.01		
Temperature	1.46296	4	0.36574	4.211	.01		
Temperature x time interaction	6.13424	16	0.38339	4.414	.01		
Fortification x temperature interaction	6.07864	16	0.379915	4.374	.01		
Fortification x temperature x time interaction	23.09016	64	0.36078	4.154	• 01		
Error	10.85500	125	0.08684		• • • • • •		

Analysis of Variance - ^OBrix:Acid Ratio in Apple Juice

Analysis of Variance - Vacuum

		======			
Source	Sum of squares	DF.	Mean square	F value	Significance
Temperature	2315.726	4	578.9315	218.547	.01
Time	1367.626	4	341.9065	129.070	.01
Temperature x time interaction	783.664	16	48.9790	18.489	.01
Fortification level	81.616	4	20.4040	7.702	.01
Fortification x time interaction	294.474	16	18.4046	6.947	.01
Fortification x temperature interaction	49.774	16	3.1108	1.174	NS*
Fortification x temperature x time interaction	309.936	64	4.8427	1.828	.01
Error	331.125	125	2.6490		

*NS = Not significant

APPENDIX B

Effect of Fortification Level, Storage Time and Temperature on pH of Apple Juice

			Storage	e time in	months	
Fortification level	Temperature °F	0	3	6 рН	9	12
0	32 50 68 86 104	3.80 3.80 3.80 3.80 3.80 3.80	3.74 3.69 3.69 3.69 3.74	3.73 3.74 3.75 3.74 3.82	3.77 3.77 3.80 3.81 3.93	3.80 3.83 3.85 3.93 4.10
30	32 50 68 86 104	3.73 3.73 3.73 3.73 3.73 3.73	3.64 3.63 3.66 3.63 3.67	3.67 3.67 3.67 3.65 3.73	3.70 3.69 3.70 3.69 3.77	3.70 3.78 3.77 3.80 3.94
45	32 50 68 86 104	3.69 3.69 3.69 3.69 3.69 3.69	3.59 3.60 3.62 3.63 3.65	3.63 3.65 3.63 3.63 3.67	3.67 3.66 3.65 3.65 3.75	3.69 3.69 3.72 3.75 3.82
60	32 50 68 86 104	3.68 3.68 3.68 3.68 3.68 3.68	3.61 3.60 3.62 3.61 3.65	3.61 3.61 3.62 3.63 3.68	3.64 3.64 3.63 3.64 3.74	3.70 3.70 3.73 3.75 3.80
90	32 50 68 86 104	3.64 3.64 3.64 3.64 3.64	3.57 3.55 3.59 3.57 3.62	3.58 3.59 3.59 3.59 3.67	3.61 3.61 3.62 3.62 3.71	3.65 3.67 3.66 3.70 3.83

			Storage	e time in	months	
Fortification	Temperature	0	3	6	9	12
	o _F	Per	rcent tit	ratable a	cidity as	malic
0	32	.297	.294	.300	.295	.310
	50	.297	.286	.302	.290	.307
	68	.297	.296	.306	.295	.317
	86	.297	.310	.310	.312	.317
	104	.297	.308	.314	.303	.313
30	32	.360	•357	.366	•355	•374
	50	.360	•360	.361	•355	•378
	68	.360	•357	.364	•355	•378
	86	.360	•358	.364	•355	•385
	104	.360	•357	.361	•355	•378
45	32	•366	•358	•371	• 359	•378
	50	•366	•364	•366	• 362	•385
	68	•366	•360	•366	• 362	•381
	86	•366	•370	•376	• 362	•385
	104	•366	•362	•368	• 358	•378
60	32 50 68 86 104	• 383 • 383 • 383 • 383 • 383 • 383	•378 •384 •375 •378 •375	•385 •380 •378 •380 •383	• 376 • 377 • 374 • 376 • 372	.390 .395 .392 .392 .410
90	32	.403	.409	.414	.400	.422
	50	.403	.404	.407	.405	.419
	68	.403	.399	.403	.396	.412
	86	.403	.401	.407	.396	.419
	104	.403	.397	.397	.392	.430

Effect of Fortification Level, Storage Time and Temperature on Titratable Acidity of Apple Juice

		===========	======================================	======================================	e=====================================	********
Fortification	${\tt Temperature}_{{\tt o}_{\overline{F}}}$	0 Pe	3 rcent sol	6 uble soli	9 ds as suc	12 rose
0	32 50 68 86 104	13.51 13.51 13.51 13.51 13.51 13.51	13.57 13.40 13.62 14.00 14.00	13.42 13.36 13.85 14.01 14.01	13.38 13.34 13.18 14.08 13.96	13.29 13.09 13.52 13.16 13.36
30	32 50 68 86 104	14.37 14.37 14.37 14.37 14.37 14.37	14.59 14.69 14.69 14.65 14.69	14.48 14.48 14.46 14.53 14.64	14.40 14.40 14.48 14.38 14.00	14.35 14.17 14.44 14.23 14.32
45	32 50 68 86 104	13.61 13.61 13.61 13.61 13.61 13.61	13.66 13.44 13.57 13.97 13.75	13.52 13.52 13.77 13.93 13.69	13.60 13.44 13.52 13.73 13.52	13.29 13.26 13.36 13.56 13.29
60	32 50 68 86 104	13.74 13.74 13.74 13.74 13.74 13.74	13.88 13.75 13.75 13.87 13.88	13.85 13.85 13.77 13.90 13.82	13.77 13.77 13.75 13.73 13.59	13.52 13.49 13.49 13.69 13.49
90	32 50 68 86 104	13.43 13.93 13.93 13.93 13.93 13.93	14.07 13.94 13.94 13.87 14.07	14.11 13.85 13.93 13.90 13.91	13.77 13.77 13.85 13.93 13.77	13.69 13.69 13.69 13.69 13.52

Effect of Fortification Level, Storage Time and Temperature on Soluble Solids of Apple Juice

t

Effect of Fortification Level, Storage Time and Temperature on ^OBrix:Acid Ratio of Apple Juice

Ł

=================		Storage time in months_						
Fortification	Temperature ^o F	0	3 ₀₁	6 Brix:Acid	9 Ratio	12		
0	32 50 68 86 104	45.4:1 45.4:1 45.4:1 45.4:1 45.4:1	46.0:1 46.7:1 45.9:1 45.2:1 45.4:1	44.6:1 44.2:1 45.2:1 45.1:1 44.6:1	45.3:1 46.0:1 44.6:1 45.1:1 46.0:1	42.9:1 42.6:1 42.6:1 41.5:1 42.6:1		
30	32 50 68 86 104	39.8:1 39.8:1 39.8:1 39.8:1 39.8:1 39.8:1	40.8:1 40.7:1 41.1:1 40.8:1 41.1:1	39.6:1 40.0:1 39.7:1 39.8:1 40.5:1	40.6:1 40.6:1 40.8:1 40.5:1 39.4:1	38.3:1 37.5:1 38.2:1 36.9:1 37.9:1		
45	32 50 68 86 104	37.2:1 37.2:1 37.2:1 37.2:1 37.2:1 37.2:1	38.1:1 36.9:1 37.7:1 37.7:1 38.0:1	36.3:1 36.9:1 37.6:1 37.0:1 37.2:1	37.8:1 37.1:1 37.3:1 37.9:1 37.7:1	35.1:1 34.4:1 35.0:1 35.4:1 35.1:1		
60	32 50 68 86 104	35.9:1 35.9:1 35.9:1 35.9:1 35.9:1 35.9:1	36.6:1 35.8:1 36.6:1 36.6:1 36.9:1	36.0:1 36.4:1 36.3:1 36.6:1 36.0:1	36.6:1 36.4:1 36.7:1 36.5:1 36.5:1	34.6:1 34.1:1 34.4:1 34.9:1 32.9:1		
90	32 50 68 86 104	34.6:1 34.6:1 34.6:1 34.6:1 34.6:1 34.6:1	34.4:1 34.5:1 34.9:1 34.6:1 35.4:1	34.0:1 34.0:1 34.5:1 34.1:1 35.0:1	34.3:1 33.9:1 34.5:1 35.2:1 35.1:1	32.4:1 32.7:1 33.2:1 32.7:1 31.4:1		

		*======================================						
Fortification	${\tt Temperature}_{{\tt o}_{\rm F}}$	0	Storage 3 Vacuum ir	e time ir 6 n_inches	n months 9 of mercury	12		
0	32	4.50	4.00	9.00	6.00	5.00		
	50	4.50	8.00	6.25	4.00	1.75		
	68	4.50	9.00	4.50	3.50	0.00		
	86	4.50	5.00	5.00	+0.50	+4.50		
	104	4.50	+2.75	+2.50	+8.50	+9.50		
30	32 50 68 86 104	7.75 7.75 7.75 7.75 7.75 7.75	7.00 6.00 7.00 4.00 +2.00	6.50 5.50 3.25 3.50 +5.00	6.50 6.00 6.00 3.00 +8.00	2.00 5.50 1.75 0.00 +8.00		
45	32	9.00	6.00	5.00	2.50	5.50		
	50	9.00	9.00	1.50	4.50	5.00		
	68	9.00	2.50	1.50	2.50	2.50		
	86	9.00	4.00	2.00	2.50	0.00		
	104	9.00	0.00	+1.00	+8.50	+9.00		
60	32	4.50	5.50	6.00	6.00	4.50		
	50	4.50	9.00	6.00	4.50	2.50		
	68	4.50	5.50	3.50	4.50	1.50		
	86	4.50	6.50	6.50	0.00	0.00		
	104	4.50	+2.00	+3.00	+10.00	+10.00		
90	32	6.50	5.00	4.00	4.50	0.50		
	50	6.50	4.00	4.00	4.00	2.25		
	68	6.50	3.50	2.50	1.00	0.50		
	86	6.50	1.50	1.00	+0.50	0.00		
	104	6.50	+3.00	+6.00	+4.00	+8.50		

Effect of Fortification Level, Storage Time and Temperature on Vacuum of Apple Juice

ł

Figures with + indicating pressure.
LIST OF REFERENCES

- Adams, J.B. and Blundstone, H.A.W. 1971. Canned fruit other than citrus. In <u>The Biochemistry of</u> <u>Fruits and Their Products</u>, Ed. Hulme, A.C., Vol. 2, p. 507. Academic Press, New York.
- 2. Aitken, H.C. 1942. Fortified apple juice. <u>Canad</u>. <u>Food Packer</u> 13:20.
- 3. Aitken, H.C. 1957. C-Enriching tips for costwatchers. Food Eng. 29(3):127.
- 4. Aitken, H.C. 1961. Apple juice. In <u>Fruit and</u> <u>Vegetable Juice Processing Technology</u>, Ed. Tressler, D.K. and Joslyn, M.A. p. 619. The Avi Publishing Company, Inc., Westport, Conn.
- 5. Alfin-Stater, R.B. 1974. Three essential nutrients: Fats, essential fatty acids and ascorbic acid. J. Am. Dietet. Assn. 64:168.
- Andreae, W.A. 1943. Recent developments on fortification of apple juice with vitamin C. <u>Canad</u>. <u>Food Packer</u> 14:13.
- 7. Anon. 1975. The Almanac of The Canning, Freezing, Preserving Industries. 60th ed. Edward E. Judge and Sons, Westminister, Md.
- 8. A.O.A.C. 1970. Official Methods of Analysis. 11th ed., Assoc. Official Anal. Chemists. Washington, D.C.
- 9. Atkinson, F.E. and Strachan, C.C. 1950. Preservation of color in milling apples for natural apple juice. Food Technol. 4:133
- Atkinson, F.E. and Strachan, C.C. 1950. Production of juices: Their manufacture, chemical aspects and laboratory control. <u>Fruit Products J</u>. 29:141.

- 11. Baker, E.M. 1967. Vitamin C requirement in stress. <u>Am. J. Clin. Nutr</u>. 20:583.
- 12. Baker, E.M., Hodges, R.E., Hood, J., Sauberlich, H.E., March, S.C. and Canham, J.E. 1971. Metabolism of ¹⁴C-and ³H-labeled L-ascorbic acid in human scurvy. <u>Am. J. Clin. Nutr.</u> 24:44.
- 13. Bangerth, F., Cooper, T. and Filsouf, F. 1974. Erhöhung des Ascorbinsäuregehalt in Äpfeln durch Calcium (Increasing the ascorbic acid content of apples by calcium). Naturwissenschaften 61:404.
- 14. Bauernfeind, J.C. 1953. The use of ascorbic acid in processing foods. <u>Avd. Food Res</u>. 4:359.
- 15. Bauernfeind, J.C. and Pinkert, D.M. 1970. Food processing with added ascorbic acid. <u>Adv. Food</u> <u>Res</u>. 18:219.
- Beattie, H.G., Wheeler, K.A. and Pederson, C.S. 1943. Changes occurring in fruit juices during storage. <u>Food Res</u>. 8:395.
- Bender, A.E. 1958. The stability of vitamin C in commercial fruit squash. J. Sci. Food Agric. 9:754.
- 18. Blundstone, H.A.W., Woodman, J.S. and Adams, J.B. 1971. Canned citrus products. In <u>The Biochemistry</u> of Fruits and Their Products, Ed. Hulme, A.C., Vol. 1, p. 543. Academic Press, New York, N.Y.
- 19. Brenner, S., Wodicka, V.O. and Dunlop, S.G. 1947. Stability of ascorbic acid in various carriers. Food Res. 12:253.
- 20. Brenner, S., Wodicka, V.O. and Dunlop, S.G. 1948. Effects of high temperature storage on the retention of nutrients in canned foods. <u>Food</u> <u>Technol</u>. 2:207.
- 21. Bunnel, R.H. 1968. Enrichment of fruit products and fruit juices. J. Agric. Food Chem. 16:177.
- 22. Cain, R.F. 1967. Water-soluble vitamins. Changes during processing and storage of fruits and vegetables. <u>Food Technol</u>. 21:998.

- 23. Chalmers, T. 1975. Effects of ascorbic acid on the common cold. An evaluation of the evidence. <u>Am. J. Med.</u> 58:532.
- 24. Chan, H.T., Jr., Yamamato, H.Y. and Higaki, J.C. 1966. Role of ascorbic acid in CO₂ evolution from heated Acerola juice (<u>Malphigia</u> glabra L.). <u>J. Agric</u>. <u>Food Chem</u>. 17:38.
- Chang, A.T. and Ross, E. 1961. Hydrogen peroxideinduced oxidation of ascorbic acid in fruit juices. J. Sci. Food Agric. 12:701.
- 26. Charm, S.E. 1971. <u>The fundamentals of food engineer-</u> <u>ing</u>, 2nd ed. The Avi Publishing Company, Inc., Westport, Conn.
- Clegg, K.M. 1966. Citric acid and the browning of solutions containing ascorbic acid. <u>J. Sci.</u> <u>Food Agric</u>. 14:546.
- 28. Clifcorn, L.E. 1948. Factors influencing the vitamin content of canned foods. <u>Adv. Food Res</u>. 1:39.
- 29. Coggiola, I.M. 1963. 2,5-dihydro-2-furoic acid: A product of anaerobic decomposition of ascorbic acid. <u>Nature</u> 200:945.
- 30. Curl, A.L. 1947. Concentrated orange juice storage studies. The effect of degree of concentration and temperature of storage. <u>The Canner</u> 105(13): 14.
- 31. Curl, A.L. 1949. Ascorbic acid losses and darkening on storage at 49°C (120°F) of synthetic mixtures analogous to orange juice. Food Res. 14:9.
- 32. Deutsch, M.J. and Weeks, C.E. 1965. Microfluorometric assay for vitamin C. <u>J.A.O.A.C</u>. 48:1248.
- 33. Dietrich, W.C., Boggs, M.M., Nutting, M.D. and Weinstein, N.E. 1960. Time-temperature tolerance of frozen foods. XXII. Quality changes in frozen spinach. <u>Food Technol</u>. 14:527.

- 34. Dulkin, S.I. and Friedemann, T.E. 1956. The role of dehydroascorbic and dehydro-reductic acids in the browning reaction. <u>Food Res</u>. 21:519.
- 35. Dykes, M.H.M. and Meier, P. 1975. Ascorbic acid and the common cold. Evaluation of its efficacy and toxicity. J. Am. Med. Assoc. 231:1073.
- 36. Eheart, M.S. 1941. Factors which affect the vitamin C content of apples. Virginia Agr. Expt. Sta. Tech. Bull. 69.
- 37. El-Hawary, M.F.S., El-Shobaki, F.A., Kholeif, T., Sakr, R. and El-Bassoussy, M. 1975. The absorption of iron with or without supplements of single amino acids and ascorbic acid, in healthy and Fe-deficient children. <u>Brit. J.</u> <u>Nutr</u>. 33:351.
- 38. Esselen, W.B., Jr., Powers, J.J. and Fellers, C.R. 1946. The fortification of fruit juices with ascorbic acid. Fruit Products J. 26:11.
- 39. Feaster, J.F. 1960. Effects of commercial storage on the nutrient content of processed foods. In <u>Nutritional Evaluation of Food Processing</u>, Ed. Harris, R.S. and Loesecke, R.V. p. 337. John Wiley and Sons, Inc., New York, N.Y.
- 40. Feaster, J.F., Tompkins, M.D. and Pearce, W.E. 1949. Effect of storage on vitamins and quality in canned foods. <u>Food Res.</u> 14:25.
- 41. Feaster, J.F., Brown, O.G., Riester, D.W. and Alexander, P.E. 1950. Influence of storage condition on ascorbic acid content and quality of canned orange juice. Food Technol. 4:190.
- 42. Finholt, P., Paulsen, R.B. and Higuchi, T. 1963. Rate of anaerobic degradation of ascorbic acid in aqueous solution. J. Pharm. Sci. 52:948.
- 43. Finholt, P., Paulsen, R.B., Alsos, I. and Higuchi, T. 1965. Rate studies on the anaerobic degradation of ascorbic acid. II. Rate of formation of carbon dioxide. <u>J. Pharm.Sci</u>. 54:124.

- 44. Finholt, P., Alsos, I. and Higuchi, T. 1965. Rate studies on the anaerobic degradation of ascorbic acid. III. Rate of formation of furfural. <u>J</u>. Pharm. <u>Sci</u>. 54:181.
- 45. Finholt, P., Kristiansen, H., Krówczyński, L. and Higuchi, T. 1966. Rate studies on the anaerobic degradation of ascorbic acid. IV. Catalytic effects of metal ions. J. Pharm. Sci. 55:1435.
- 46. Fred, M., Brenner, S. and Wodicka, V.O. 1949. Prediction of thiamine and ascorbic acid stability in stored canned foods. <u>Food Technol</u>. 3:148.
- 47. Ginter, E., Nemec, R. and Bobeck, P. 1972. Stimulation of (26-14_C) cholesterol oxidation by ascorbic acid in scorbutic guinea-pigs. <u>Brit. J. Nutr.</u> 28:205.
- 48. Grebe, G., Martinez-Tarres, C. and Layrisse, M. 1975. Effects of meals and ascorbic acid on the absorption of a therapeutic dose of iron as ferrous and ferric salts. <u>Current. Therap. Res.</u> <u>Clin. Exp. 17(4):382.</u>
- 49. Gresswell, D.M. 1974. Vitamin C in soft drinks and fruit juices. In <u>Vitamin C</u>, Ed. Birch, G.G. and Parker, K.J. p. 136. John Wiley and Sons, New York, N.Y.
- 50. Guerrant, N.B., Vavich, M.G. and Dutcher, R.A. 1945. Nutritive value of canned foods. Influence of temperature and time of storage on vitamin content. Ind. Eng. Chem. 37:1240.
- 51. Hay, G.W., Lewis, B.A. and Smith, F. 1967. Ascorbic acid-chemistry. In <u>The Vitamins</u>, Ed. Sebrell, W. H., Jr., and Harris, R.S., 2nd ed., Vol. 1, p. 307. Academic Press, New York, N.Y.
- 52. Henshall, J.D. 1974. Vitamin C in canning and freezing. In <u>Vitamin C</u>, Ed. Birch, G.G. and Parker, K.J., p. 104. John Wiley and Sons, New York, N.Y.

- 53. Hines, H.H., Lazere, B., Thompson, J.D. and Cretzmayer, C.H. 1944. Study of neuromuscular regeneration under different levels of vitamin C intake. <u>J</u>. Nutr. 27:303.
- 54. Hodges, R.E., Baker, E.M., Hood, J., Sauberlich, H.E. and March, S.C. 1969. Experimental scurvy in man. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 22:535.
- 55. Hodges, R.C., Hood, J., Canham, J.E., Sauberlich, H. E. and Baker, E.M. 1971. Clinical manifestation of ascorbic acid deficiency in man. <u>Am. J. Clin.</u> <u>Nutr</u>. 24:432.
- 56. Holgate, K.C., Mayer, J.C. and Pederson, C.S. 1948. The use of ascorbic acid in preventing oxidative changes in apple juice. Fruit Products J. 28:100.
- 57. Huelin, F.E. 1953. Studies on anaerobic decomposition of ascorbic acid. Food Res. 18:633.
- 58. Huelin, F.E., Caggiola, I.M., Sidhu, G.S. and Kennet, B.H. 1971. Anaerobic decomposition of ascorbic acid in the pH range of foods and in more acid solutions. J. Sci. Food Agr. 22:540.
- 59. Hulme, A.C. 1958. Some aspects of the biochemistry of apples and pear fruits. <u>Adv. Food Res.</u> 8:297.
- 60. Hummel, M. and Okey, R. 1950. Relation of concentration of canned tomato products to storage losses of ascorbic acid. Food Res. 15:405.
- 61. Jackson, S.F., Chichester, C.O. and Joslyn, M.A. 1960. The browning of ascorbic acid. <u>Food Res</u>. 25:484.
- 62. Johnston, F.P. 1943. Vitamin C fortification of apple juice. Fruit Products J. 22:195.
- 63. Joslyn, M.A. 1957. The role of amino acids in the browning of orange juice. <u>Food Res</u>. 22:1.
- 64. Joslyn, M.A. and Miller, J. 1949. Effect of sugars on oxidation of ascorbic acid. <u>Food Res</u>. 14: 325.

- 65. Karlowski, T.R., Chalmers, T.C., Frenkel, L.D., Kapikian, A.Z., Lewis, T.L. and Lynch, J.M. 1975. Ascorbic acid for the common cold. A prophylactic and therapeutic trial. <u>J. Am. Med. Assoc</u>. 231:1038.
- 66. Kefford, J.F., McKenzie, H.A. and Thompson, P.C.O. 1959. Effects of oxygen on quality and ascorbic acid retention in canned and frozen orange juice, J. Sci. Food Agric. 10:51.
- 67. Kidd, F. and West, C. 1952. The storage qualities of late dessert varieties of apples. <u>Food Invest</u>. <u>Board, London</u>, Tech. Paper No. 2.
- 68. King, C.G. 1968. Present knowledge of ascorbic acid. Nutr. Rev. 26:33.
- 69. Kläui, H. 1974. Technical uses of vitamin C. In <u>Vitamin C</u>, Ed. Birch, G.G. and Parker, K.J. p. 16. John Wiley and Sons, New York, N.Y.
- 70. Kramer, A. 1974. Storage retention of nutrients. <u>Food Technol</u>. 28(1):50.
- 71. Krochta, J.M., Rumsey, T.R. and Farkas, D.F. 1975. Defining food research and development needs as a guide for the future. <u>Food Technol</u>. 29(10):74.
- 72. Kwolek, W.F. and Bookwalter, G.N. 1971. Predicting storage stability from time-temperature data. Food Technol. 25:1025.
- 73. Labuza, T.P. 1973. Effects of processing, storage, and handling on nutrient retention in foods. Effects of dehydration and storage. <u>Food Technol</u>. 27(1):20.
- 74. Lamb, F.C. 1946. Nutritive value of canned foods. Factors affecting ascorbic acid content of canned grapefruit and orange juices. <u>Ind. Eng. Chem</u>. 38:860.
- 75. Lamb, F.C. 1961. Quality control and laboratory examination. In <u>Fruit and Vegetable Juice</u> <u>Processing Technology</u>, Ed. Tressler, D. and Joslyn, M.A. p. 499. The Avi Publishing Company, Inc., Westport, Conn.

- 76. Lamb, F.C., Lewis, L.D. and White, D.G. 1951. The nutritive value of canned foods. The effect of storage on ascorbic acid content of canned tomato juice and tomato paste. <u>Food Technol.</u> 5:269.
- 77. Lamden, M.P. 1971. Dangers of massive vitamin C intake. New Eng. J. Med. 287:336.
- 78. Lamden, M.P. and Harris, R.S. 1950. Browning of ascorbic acid in pure solutions. <u>Food Res</u>. 15: 79.
- 79. Lee, F.A., Beattie, H.G., Robinson, W.R. and Pederson, C.S. 1947. The preservation of apple juice by freezing. <u>Fruit Products J</u>. 26:324.
- 80. Lee, F.A., Robinson, W.B., Hening, J.C. and Pederson, C.S. 1950. <u>Low temperature preservation of</u> <u>fruit juices and fruit juice concentrate</u>. N.Y. State Agr. Expt. Sta. (Geneva) Bull. No. 743.
- 81. Mapson, L.W. 1970. Vitamins in fruits. In <u>The</u> <u>Biochemistry of Fruits and Their Products</u>, Ed. Hulme, A.C., Vol. 1, p. 369. Academic Press, New York, N.Y.
- 82. Marshall, C.R. 1951. Oxidation in apple juice. Oxidation turbidities. <u>J. Sci. Food Agric</u>. 2:342.
- 83. McColloch, R.J., Rice, R.C. and Underwood, J.C. 1956. Storage stability of canned concentrated tomato juice. Food Technol. 10:568.
- 84. Monroe, K.M., Brighton, K.W. and Bendix, G.H. 1949. The nutritive value of canned foods. XXVIII. Some studies of commercial warehouse temperatures with reference to the stability of vitamins in canned foods. Food Technol. 3:292.
- 85. Moore, E.L., Weiderhold, E. and Atkins, C.D. 1944. Changes occurring in orange and grapefruit juices during commercial processing and subsequent storage of glass- and tin-packed products. <u>Fruit</u> <u>Products J</u>. 23:270.

- 86. Moschette, D.S., Hinman, W.F. and Holliday, E.G. 1947. Nutritive value of canned foods. Effect of time and temperature of storage on vitamin content of commercially canned fruits and fruit juices (stored 12 months). <u>Ind. Eng. Chem</u>. 39:994.
- 87. Murneck, A.E. and Wittwer, S.H. 1948. Some factors affecting ascorbic acid content of apples. <u>Proc.</u> <u>Am. Soc. Hort. Sci.</u> 51:97.
- 88. Murneck, A.E., Mahrag, L. and Wittwer, S.H. 1954. <u>Ascorbic acid (Vitamin C) content of tomatoes and</u> <u>apples</u>. Missouri Agr. Expt. Sta. Res. Bull. 568.
- 89. Murphy, E.F. 1939. Vitamin C and light. Proc. Am. Soc. Hort. Sci. 36:498.
- 90. Pope, G. 1972. Effect of time, temperature and fortification level on the retention of ascorbic acid in fortified tomato juice. Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation. The Ohio State University, Columbus, Ohio.
- 91. Read, W.J. and Schauzer, G.N. 1971. Risks of longterm ascorbic acid overdosage. <u>Nutr. Rev.</u> 29:262.
- 92. Ross, E. 1944. Effect of time and temperature of storage on vitamin C retention in canned citrus juices. Food Res. 9:27.
- 93. Ross, E. and Chang, A.T. 1958. Hydrogen peroxideinduced oxidation of ascorbic acid in passion fruit juice. J. Agr. Food Chem. 6:610.
- 94. Ross, R. 1969. Wound healing. Sci. Am. 220:46.
- 95. Rutgers University, The State University of New Jersey. 1971. Food Stability Survey, Vol. 2. Report of the Department of Food Science for New Jersey, Department of Health, New Brunswick, N.J.
- 96. Sayers, M.H., Lynch, S.R., Charlton, R.W., Bothwell, T.H., Walter, R.B. and Moyet, F. 1974. Iron absorption from rice meals cooked with fortified salt containing ferrous sulfate and ascorbic acid. <u>Brit. J. Nutr</u>. 31:367.

- 97. Schmall, M., Pifer, C.W. and Wollish, E.G. 1953. Determination of ascorbic acid by a new colorimetric reaction. Anal. Chem. 25:1486.
- 98. Schmall, M., Pifer, C.W., Wollish, E.G., Duschinsky, R. and Gainer, H. 1954. Colorimetric determination of ascorbic acid. New developments concerning the reaction with diazotized 4-methoxy-2-nitroaniline. <u>Anal. Chem</u>. 26:1521.
- 99. Schwartz, P.L. 1970. Ascorbic acid in wound healing. J. Am. Dietet. Assoc. 56:497.
- 100. Sebrell, W.H., Jr. 1969. Recommended dietary allowances - 1968 Revision. <u>J. Am. Dietet. Assoc</u>. 54:103.
- 101. Shear, S.W. 1961. Historical and economic aspects of the juice industry. In <u>Fruit and Vegetable Juice</u> <u>Processing Technology</u>, Ed. Tressler, D.K. and Joslyn, M.A., p. 1. The Avi Publishing Company, Inc., Westport, Conn.
- 102. Sheft, B.B., Griswold, R.M., Tarlowsky, E. and Holliday, E.G. 1949. Nutritive value of canned foods. Effect of time and temperature of storage on vitamin content of commercially canned fruits and fruit juices (stored 18 and 24 months). <u>Ind</u>. Eng. Chem. 41:144.
- 103. Siemers, G.F. 1960. Methods of increasing the nutritive value of foods. A. Enrichment with vitamins and minerals. In <u>Nutritional Evaluation</u> <u>of Food Processing</u>, Ed. Harris, R.S. and Loesecke, R.V., p. 492. John Wiley and Sons, Inc., New York, N.Y.
- 104. Smock, R.M. and Neubert, A.M. 1950. <u>Apples and Apple</u> <u>Products</u>. Vol. 2, Interscience Publishers, Inc., New York, N.Y.
- 105. Snedecor, G.W. and Cochran, W.G. 1967. <u>Statistical</u> <u>Methods</u>, 6th ed. The Iowa State University Press, Ames, Iowa.
- 106. Strachan, C.C. 1942. Factors influencing ascorbic acid retention in apple juice. Canad. Dept. Agric. Techn. Bull. 40.

144

- 107. Strohecker, R. and Henning, H.M. 1965. <u>Vitamin</u> <u>Assay, Tested Methods</u>. Verlag Chemie, GMBH, Weinheim, Germany.
- 108. Tatum, J.H., Shaw, P.E. and Berry, R.E. 1969. Degradation products from ascorbic acid. <u>J</u>. <u>Agric. Food Chem</u>. 17:38.
- 109. Timberlake, C.F. 1960. Metallic components of fruit juices. III. Oxidation and stability of ascorbic acid in model systems. <u>J. Sci. Food Agric</u>. 11:258.
- 110. Timberlake, C.F. 1960. Metallic components of fruit juices. IV. Oxidation and stability of ascorbic acid in black currant juice. <u>J. Sci. Food Agric</u>. 11:268.
- 111. Trzcinski, T. and Vandermeir, M.A. 1974. Vitamin C content of Cox's orange pippin and Golden Delicious apples harvested in 1973. <u>Fruit</u> <u>Belge</u> 42:204.
- 112. Udenfriend, S. 1966. Formation of hydroxyproline in collagen. <u>Science</u> 52:1335.
- 113. U.S. Department of Agriculture. Agricultural Marketing Service. 1950. U.S. <u>Standards for Grades of</u> Canned Apple Juice. Washington, D.C.
- 114. U.S. Department of Health, Education and Welfare, Public Health Service. 1971. <u>Ten state nutrition</u> <u>survey in the United States 1968-1970, Preliminary</u> <u>report to the Congress</u>. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.
- 115. Wanninger, L.A., Jr. 1972. Mathematical model predicts stability of ascorbic acid in food products. Food Technol. 26(6):42.
- 116. Yu, M.H., Wu, M.T., Wang, D.J. and Salunke, D.K. 1974. Non-enzymatic browning in synthetic systems containing ascorbic acid, amino acids, organic acids and inorganic salts. <u>Can. Inst. Food Sci.</u> <u>Technol. J.</u> 1:279.